First Generation

1. Unknown LANGAN.

Unknown married someone.

His children were:

- + 2 M i. **James LANGAN** was born in 1802 in Conwal Parish, Co Donegal, Ireland and died on 19 Nov 1874 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States at age 72.
- + 3 F ii. Elizabeth LANGAN died before 1880 in Clinton, Iowa, United States. 1

Second Generation (Children)

2. James LANGAN (*Unknown* ¹) was born in 1802 in Conwal Parish, Co Donegal, Ireland and died on 19 Nov 1874 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States at age 72.

General Notes: From Griffith Valuation:

County:Donegal Parish:Conwal

Location: T/Letterkenny/Church Lane

Noted events in his life were:

• He appeared on the census on 17 Jul 1870 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States. ² (Listed in index as James Longden)

LANGDEN, James, 65, male, farmer, \$8000, \$500, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

LANGDEN, Anna, 60, female, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

LANGDEN, Hugh, 20, male, farm laborer, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

LANGDEN, James, 18, male, farm laborer, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

James married **Anna SWEENEY**, daughter of **Unknown SWEENEY** and **Unknown**, in 1825. Anna was born in 1805 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland, ³ died on 9 Apr 1887 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 82, and was buried in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.³ Living with son, Hugh.

LANGAN, Anna; White; Female; 75; mother; widow; keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

Children from this marriage were:

- + 4 M i. **Bernard "Barney" LANGAN** was born on 1 Nov 1829 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland and died on 25 Feb 1908 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 78.
- + 5 F ii. **Bridget LANGAN** was born on 12 Jul 1832 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland⁴ and died on 11 Nov 1919 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁵ at age 87.
- + 6 M iii. **Dr. Daniel LANGAN** was born on 18 Feb 1836 in White Hill, Donegal, Ireland and died on 13 Jun 1914 in Clinton, Clinton, Iowa, United States at age 78.
- + 7 F iv. **Susan LANGAN** was born about 1837 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland and died on 3 Aug 1911 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States about age 74.
- + 8 F v. **Mary LANGAN** was born in Aug 1841 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland⁶ and died on 11 Aug 1908 at age 67.
 - 9 M vi. **John LANGAN** was born about 1842 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland, died on 16 Apr 1861 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States about age 19, and was buried in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States.

10 M vii. Hon. Hugh LANGAN was born about 1850 in Ireland⁷ and died on 10 Jun 1902 in Clinton, Clinton, Iowa, United States about age 52. He never married and had no children.

General Notes: Hugh and James purchased land in Turner Co., SD in 1884, where they established a stock ranch. The cattle were diven across country from Vail by their nephews - Robert Molseed and Pat Logue. Hugh was the most colorful and successful of the family. While residing in SD which was still a territory, he was nominated by both Democrats and Republicans to run for Legislature. He chose the Republican Party and won easily. He always considered Crawford Co home, and spent the last years of his life on his farm near Westside.

Griffith Index to Valuations in Ireland: 1848-1864

County:Donegal Parish:Conwal

Location: T/Letterkenny/Main Street

Noted events in his life were:

- He has conflicting birth information of Apr 1855 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland. 8
- He appeared on the census on 17 Jul 1870 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States.²

(Listed in index as James Longden)

LANGDEN, James, 65, male, farmer, \$8000, \$500, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

LANGDEN, Anna, 60, female, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth LANGDEN, Hugh, 20, male, farm laborer, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth LANGDEN, James, 18, male, farm laborer, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

• He appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. LANGAN, Hugh; White; Male; 29; Single; Farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, James A; White; Male; 27; brother; Single; farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland: Ireland

LANGAN, Anna; White; Female; 75; mother; widow; keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

Foy, Anna; White; Female; 27; single; servant; all year; Ireland; Ireland

- He appeared on the census in 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰ Hugh Langan; boarder; W; M; Apr 1855; 45; single; Ireland, Ireland, Immigration 1860; here 40 years; stock, real estate.
- + 11 M viii. **James Augustus LANGAN** was born on 15 Aug 1852 in Letterkenny, Co Donegal, Ireland and died on 3 Jul 1928 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 75.
- 3. Elizabeth LANGAN (Unknown 1) died before 1880 in Clinton, Iowa, United States. 1

Elizabeth married **Hugh SWEENEY**, son of **Unknown SWEENEY** and **Unknown**. Hugh was born about 1820 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland and died on 14 Jan 1882 in Clinton, Iowa, United States about age 62.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census 11Jun 1880 in Welton, Clinton, Iowa, United States. 11
 - SWANEY, Hugh, white, male, 60, wd, farmer, born IRE, both parents IRE
 - SWANEY, Barney, white, male, 28, son, at home, born IRE, both parents IRE
 - SWANEY, Timothy, white, male, 25, son, at home, born IRE, both parents IRE
 - SWANEY, Bridget, white, female, 24, dau, keeping house, born IRE, both parents IRE
 - SWANEY, Mary, white, female, 21, dau, at home, born IRE, both parents IRE

Children from this marriage were:

12 M i. Barney SWEENEY was born in Mar 1848 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland. 12

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 17 Apr 1910 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹³

(A bit messed up, but how it was on census)

SWEENEY, Barney, head, male, white, 60, s, 8-6, born Ireland-Irish, both parents Ireland-Irish, 1869-Na., english, own income

FLANIGAN, Bridget, sister, female, white, 50, wd, born Ireland-Irish, both parents Ireland-Irish, 18??-Na., english, housekeeper on farm

FLANIGAN, Mary, niece, female, white, 26, s, born Iowa, father New York, mother Ireland-Irish, none

FLANIGAN, Katie, niece, female, white, 22, s, born Iowa, father New York, mother Ireland-Irish, occupation can't read

FLANIGAN, Tim, nephew, male, white, 19, s, born Iowa, father New York, mother Ireland-Irish, farm laborer, general farm

FLANIGAN, William, nephew, male, white, 16, s, born Iowa, father New York, mother Ireland-Irish, farm laborer, general farm

13 M ii. **Timothy SWEENEY** was born in Jan 1850 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1900 in Welton, Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁴

States. States. SWEENEY, Timothy, head, white, male, Jan 1850, 50, md-14, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1867-32, Na., farmer, 0, yes, yes, yes, own free farm 109

SWEENEY, Catherine, wife, white, female, June 1861, 38, md-14, 5-5, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1880-20, yes, yes, yes

SWEENEY, Hugh, son, white, male, Jun 1887, 12, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, at school

SWEENEY, Mary A., dau, white, female, Feb 1889, 11, s, born Iowa, both parents Irealnd, at school

SWEENEY, Timothy, son, white, male, Dec 1890, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, at school

SWEENEY, John J., son, white, male, Nov 1892, 7, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, at school

SWEENEY, Tillie, dau, white, female, Jun 1893, 6, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland SWEENEY, Barney, bro., white, male, Mar 1848, 52, s, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1870-30, farm laborer, yes, no, yes

DONAHUE, Frank, servant, white, male, Nov 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Scotland, farm laborer, yes, yes, yes

14 M iii. **Daniel SWEENEY** was born in Mar 1850 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 27 Jun 1900 in Bloomfield, Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁵

Enumerated with sister Mary Donahoe:

DONAHOE, Mary, head, white, female, Apr 1862, 38, wd, 7-7, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1877, 23

DONAHOE, Bernard, Jr., son, white, male, Jul 1882, 17, s, born iowa, both parents Ireland, farm laborer

DONAHOE, Francis, son, white, male, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farm laborer

DONAHOE, Bridget, dau, white, female, Dec 1885, 14, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, at school

DONAHOE, Hugh, son, white, male, May 1888, 12, s, born Iowa, both parents Ire, at school

DONAHOE, Mary, dau, white, female, Mar 1890, 10, s, born Iowa, both parents Ire., at school

DONAHOE, Charles, son, white, male, Jul 1892, 7, s, born Iowa, both parents Ire., at school

DONAHOE, Eddie, son, white, male, Jun 1895, 4, s, born Iowa, both parents Ire SWEENEY, Dan, brother, white, male, Mar 1850, wd, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1868 - 32yrs, Na

- 15 F iv. **Bridget SWEENEY** was born in May 1855 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland.
- 16 M v. **Hugh SWEENEY** was born about 1861 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 11 Jun 1880 in Welton, Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁶

SWANEY, Hugh, white, male, 19, s, farmer, born IRE, both parents IRE SWANEY, Anna, white, female, 18, sister, s, keeping house, born IRE, both parents IRE

17 F vi. Mary SWEENEY was born in Apr 1862 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 4 Apr 1930 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.¹⁷

DUGAN, Edward, head, own, \$3000, radio, not farm, 62, s, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free-State, trucking

SWEENEY, Mary E., servant, female, white, 43, s, born Iowa, father Canada, mother Germany, housekeeping, priest's family

18 F vii. Anna SWEENEY was born about 1862 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland.

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

4. Bernard "Barney" LANGAN (*James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 1 Nov 1829 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland and died on 25 Feb 1908 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 78. He was usually called Barney.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ¹⁸ LANGAN, Bernard, 26, male, farmer, 400, 200, Ireland, married w/in the year LANGAN, Elizabeth, 26, female, Ireland, married w/in the year DALY, Perry A., 5, male, Iowa (Mary Ann Dooley)
- He appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁹

LANGDON, Barney, 41, male, white, farmer, 6000, 1650, Ireland, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

LANGDON, Mary A., 15, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 7, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Catherine, 4, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

He appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁰ LANGAN, Bernard; White; Male; 46; Md; Farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 40; Wife; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 18; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Katie; White; Female; 16; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

 He appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²¹ LANGAN, Barney; Head; W; M; Nov 1829; 70; Married 40 yrs; Ireland, Ireland, Ireland; Yr immigrated 1857; citizen 43 years; Landlord

LANGAN, Elizebath; Wife; W; F; Mar 1834; 66; Md 40 yrs; 5; 3; Ireland, Ireland, Immigrated 1860, 40 yrs.

DUFFY, Joseph P; Grandson; W; M; Mar 1876; 24; Single; Iowa, Indiana, Iowa; Salesman DUFFY, Francis; Granddaughter; W; F; Apr 1882; 18; Single; Iowa, Indiana; Iowa; School Teacher

He owned land in 1908 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.²²
 Last Name; First Name; sec; Twp Name; Twp #; Range
 Langan, Barney; 19; Westside; 84; 37.

Barney married **Elizabeth "Lizzie" CUMMINS** on 16 Jan 1860 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States. Lizzie was born in Mar 1834 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland⁸ and died between 1910 and 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Other names for Lizzie were Betsey DALEY and Elizabeth DOOLEY. She was usually called Lizzie.

Marriage Notes: On rootsweb the marriage record is as follows: LANJDAN, Bernard and DALEY, Betsy on January 16, 1860 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census in 1856 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States. Page 368, line 31-36, Dwelling 86, family 97 CUMMINS, Thos, 31, M, in location 2 years, Ireland, Farmer CUMMINS, Jas., 33, M, in location 2 years, Ireland, Farmer DOOLY, Eliza, 23, F, in location 1 year, Ireland CUMMINS, Bridget, 16, F, in location 2 years, Ireland CUMMINS, John, 13, M, in location 2 years, Ireland DOOLY, Mary A., 1, F, in location 1 year, Iowa

- She appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ¹⁸ LANGAN, Bernard, 26, male, farmer, 400, 200, Ireland, married w/in the year LANGAN, Elizabeth, 26, female, Ireland, married w/in the year DALY, Perry A., 5, male, Iowa (Mary Ann Dooley)
- She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁹

LANGDON, Barney, 41, male, white, farmer, 6000, 1650, Ireland, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

LANGDON, Mary A., 15, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 7, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Catherine, 4, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

 She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.²⁰

LANGAN, Bernard; White; Male; 46; Md; Farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 40; Wife; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 18; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Katie; White; Female; 16; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

• She appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²¹ LANGAN, Barney; Head; W; M; Nov 1829; 70; Married 40 yrs; Ireland, Ireland, Ireland; Yr

immigrated 1857; citizen 43 years; Landlord

LANGAN, Elizebath; Wife; W; F; Mar 1834; 66; Md 40 yrs; 5; 3; Ireland, Ireland, Immigrated 1860, 40 yrs.

DUFFY, Joseph P; Grandson; W; M; Mar 1876; 24; Single; Iowa, Indiana, Iowa; Salesman DUFFY, Francis; Granddaughter; W; F; Apr 1882; 18; Single; Iowa, Indiana; Iowa; School Teacher

• She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²³ LANGAN, Bessie, head, female, white, 76 wd1, 5-3, Ire-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, speaks English, none, own income, yes, yes, own free house

DUFFY, Mary A., daughter, female, white, 54 md1, 27 years, 8-6, Ia-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, none

DUFFY, Charlie, grandson, male, white, 22, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-english, speaks English, occ-can't read it, own shop, OA, yes, yes

DUFFY, Flossie, granddaughter, female, white, 16, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-English, speaks Enlish, none, yes, yes

KEANE, Vera, granddaughter, female, white, 12, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes, yes KEANE George, grandson, male, white, 8, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes, yes

Children from this marriage were:

- + 19 F i. **Mary Ann DOOLEY** was born in May 1855 in Iowa, United States⁸ and died in 1929 in Crawford, Iowa, United States²⁴ at age 74.
- + 20 F ii. **Elizabeth A. "Lizzie" LANGAN** was born in Jun 1863 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States²⁵ and died on 28 Mar 1940 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States²⁶ at age 76.
- + 21 F iii. **Katherine "Kate" LANGAN** was born in Jun 1866 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died in 1943 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 77.
- **5. Bridget LANGAN** (*James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 12 Jul 1832 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland ⁴ and died on 11 Nov 1919 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁵ at age 87.

General Notes: Came to Philadelphia at age 18 and worked for a Quaker family, the other members of the Langan family and Anthony Molseed coming sometime later.

Noted events in her life were:

She appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ MOLEY, Anthony, 25, M, Farmer, 400, 150, Ireland

MOLEY, Bridget, 25, F, Ireland

MOLEY, Elizabeth J., F, 3, Iowa

MOLEY, Mary, F, 2, Iowa

MOLEY, Robert, M, 3/12, Iowa

 She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

• She appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁹

Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

- ----, Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

- She appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁰ GLYNN, James M., head, white, male, July 1866, 33, md-5, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Canada, Physician
 - GLYNN, Francis I., wife, white, female, June 1873, 26, md-5, born Iowa, both parents Ireland GLYNN, Madilyn, daughter, white, female, Apr 1898, 2, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa MOLSEED, Bridget, m in law, white, female, Aug 1831, 68, md-45, 10-9, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1850, 50
- She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.³¹

MOLSEED, Bridget, head, female, white, 75, wd1, 9-8, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1860, nat, own income, own free house

Bridget married **Anthony MOLSEED**, son of **Anthony MOLSEED** and **Mary MOORE**, in 1854 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States. Anthony was born on 10 Jul 1833 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland, ³² died on 14 Dec 1895 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ³³ at age 62, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ MOLEY, Anthony, 25, M, Farmer, 400, 150, Ireland
- MOLEY, Bridget, 25, F, Ireland
- MOLEY, Elizabeth J., F, 3, Iowa
- MOLEY, Mary, F, 2, Iowa
- MOLEY, Robert, M, 3/12, Iowa
- He appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸
 - MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth
 - MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write
 - MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth
 - MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth
 - MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth
 - MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth
 - MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth
 - MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth
- He appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁹ Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Infant MOLSEED**³⁵ was born about 1855 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States³⁵ and died about 1855 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States.³⁵
- + 23 F ii. **Elizabeth J. MOLSEED** was born in Aug 1857 in Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 3 May 1937 at age 79.
- + 24 M iii. **Robert C. MOLSEED** was born on 24 Feb 1861 in Clinton, Iowa, United States, ³⁴ died on 14 Aug 1905 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ³⁴ at age 44, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴
- + 25 F iv. Mary MOLSEED was born in 1862.
- + 26 M v. **James Augustus MOLSEED** was born in May 1863 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 4 Oct 1933 in Bennett, South Dakota, United States ³⁶ at age 70.
- + 27 M vi. **John C MOLSEED** was born on 13 Apr 1864 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States, died on 11 Oct 1936 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States ³⁷ at age 72, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.
 - 28 M vii. **Daniel Joseph MOLSEED** was born in 1865 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 21 Nov 1915 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois, United States at age 50.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

- He appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.²⁹ Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Daniel married Jennie BURNS on 11 Aug 1910.

+ 29 M viii. **Anthony D. MOLSEED** was born on 20 Apr 1869 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States³⁸ and died on 24 Sep 1939 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States³⁶

at age 70.

- + 30 F ix. **Frances Ellen MOLSEED** was born in Jun 1873 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States⁸ and died on 3 Aug 1954 at age 81.
- + 31 M x. **Louis E. MOLSEED** was born on 2 Jul 1877 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 15 May 1925 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 47.

6. Dr. Daniel LANGAN (*James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 18 Feb 1836 in White Hill, Donegal, Ireland and died on 13 Jun 1914 in Clinton, Clinton, Iowa, United States at age 78.

General Notes: A history of Clinton county, written in 1911, had this to say of the street car line: "All in all, the system of the Clinton Street Railway company seems to meet with the hearty approval of the people who dwell within the city and are so liberal in patronage of it, and it has seemed to be the aim and endeavor of the officers in control of the company, who are C. H. Young, president; Daniel Langan, vice-president; C. C. Coan, treasurer, and A. L. Schuyler, secretary, to earn the good will of the traveling public and make street car riding a pleasure as well as a necessity."

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 18 Jul 1870 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States.³⁹ LANGAN, Daniel, 35, male, white, physician, 5,000, 2000, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth

LANGAN, Ellen, 26, female, white, keeping house, born Indiana, both parents foreign birth LANGAN, Joseph, 1, male, white, at home, born Iowa

PURCELL, Theresa, 19, female, white, at school, born Indiana

WATERS, Patrick, 16, male, white, clerk in store, born Canada

McCLEARY, Margaret, 15, female, white, domestic servant, born Penn

- He appeared on the census on 3 Jun 1880 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States. 40 LANGAN, Daniel, W, M, 45, Md, Physician, born Ireland, both parents Ireland LANGAN, Ellen, W, F, 36, Wife, Md, Keeping House, born in Indiana, both parents Ireland LANGAN, Joseph C, W, M, 11, Son, at school, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Ind. LANGAN, Charles R, W, M, 7, Son, at school, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Ind. LANGAN, Blanche I, W, F, 2, daughter, at home, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Ind. LANGAN, Florence E, W, F, 9/12, October, daughter, at home, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Ind.
- He appeared on the census on 13 Jun 1900 in Clinton, Clinton, Iowa, United States. ⁴¹ LANGAN, Daniel, head, white, male, Mar 1835, 60, md-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, physician, own free house

LANGAN, Margaret, wife, white, female, Jan 1855, 45, md-6, 0-0, born Iowa, both parents Ireland LANGAN, Blanche, daughter, female, white, Jan 1878, 22, s, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Indiana, attending college

LANGAN, Florence, daughter, female, white, Oct 1880, 19, s, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Indiana, attending college

LANGAN, Ella, daughter, white, female, Nov 18**, 17, s, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Indiana

Daniel married **Ellen PURCELL** on 5 Sep 1865 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States. Ellen was born on 9 Sep 1843 in Indiana, United States and died on 23 Jan 1892 in Clinton, Clinton, Iowa, United States at age 48.

Marriage Notes: Marriage Year:1865

The gender of Daniel Langan is male.

Birth Year:1836 Birth Location Code:IR

The location code shown here is as originally provided to Broderbund - a one or two-character code, sometimes based on the first one or two letters of the location and sometimes based on other abbreviations. Unfortunately, these codes can not be accurately converted into a fully spelled-out form, due to potential conflicts in interpreting the codes. For example, the code "NE" could be New York, Nevada, or Netherlands. Therefore, we strongly recommend you take caution in making any assumptions about this location field. Please see the Introduction to this Archive for further information about locations.

Spouse:Ellen Purcell Birth Year:1843 Birth Location Code:IN

The original source document is located in the Yates Publication's archive. The original source may have additional information about the descendants and parentage of this couple. Please refer to the "Ordering Additional Information" chapter of the Introduction to this Archive for details on how to order additional information. Use the following data when submitting your order request to Yates Publishing Company.

Source Number: 3854.001

Source Type:Family group sheet, FGSE, listed as parents

Number of Pages:1

Noted events in her life were:

• She has conflicting death information of 16 Jan 1892 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States. Record found: http://www.rootsweb.com/~iaclinto/records/news/c_age/ca/1K.txt Mrs. D. Langan

Children from this marriage were:

 Joseph Clement LANGAN was born on 17 Apr 1869 in Iowa, United States and died in 1940 at age 71.

Joseph married Mary KIEFE about 1895.

- 33 M ii. James F. LANGAN was born in 1871 and died in 1872 at age 1.
- 34 M iii. **Raymond Charles LANGAN** was born on 20 Jan 1873 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died in 1939 at age 66.

Raymond married Florence Mardell SMITH after 1910.

- 35 F iv. **Mary Agnes LANGAN** was born in 1875 and died in 1876 at age 1. She never married and had no children.
- y. Blanche Irene LANGAN was born on 24 Jan 1878 in Iowa, United States and died in 1950 at age 72.

Blanche married Charles Edward GLYNN after 1900.

37 F vi. Florence Edith LANGAN was born on 26 Oct 1879 in Iowa, United States.

Florence married **Martin Sherman DONDANVILLE**⁴² after 1910. Martin was born on 18 Jun 1878⁴² and died in Sep 1967 in Alton, Madison, Illinois, United States at age 89.

38 F vii. **Catherine Ellen LANGAN** was born on 25 Nov 1881 in Iowa, United States and died in 1944 at age 63.

Catherine married **James F. BYRNES** WFT Est 1909-1937. James was born on 3 Nov 1875 and died in Jul 1972 in Cedar Rapids, Linn, Iowa, United States at age 96.

Daniel next married **Margaret I. WOLFE**. Margaret was born in Jan 1855 in Toronto, Clinton, Iowa, United States.

7. Susan LANGAN (*James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born about 1837 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland and died on 3 Aug 1911 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States about age 74.

Susan married **Daniel Joseph LOGUE, Sr.** about 1856 in Philadelphia, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States. Daniel was born in Jan 1830 in Limavady, Co Derry, Ireland and died on 28 Dec 1913 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 25 Jul 1850 in North Mulberry Ward, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, United States.⁴³
- Living in the home of James D. and Rosa Shaw & family. James D and Daniel Logue are both plasterers. Only thing wrong with this is it says Daniel was born in Penn.
- He appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. 44
 Enumerated twice
- LOUGE, Daniel, 30, male, farmer, 400, 200, born Ireland
- LOUGE, Susan, 30, female, born Ireland
- LOUGE, Margaret, 3, female, born Iowa
- LOUGE, Ann, 2, female, born Iowa
- He appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ⁴⁵ Enumerated twice
 - LOGUE, Daniel, 26, male, farmer, 400, -, born Ireland
 - LOGUE, Susan, 23, female, born Ireland
 - LOGUE, Margaret, 3, female, born Iowa
 - LOGUE, Ann, 2, female, born Iowa
- He appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1880 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ⁴⁶
 LOGUE, Daniel, white male, 50, md, farmer, born Ireland, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, Susan, white, female, 40, wife, born Ireland, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, John, white, male, 18, son, at home, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, Daniel, white, male, 16, son, at home, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, Emma, white, female, 14, daughter, at home, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, Mary, white, female, 12, daughter, at home, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, Susanna, white, female, 10, daughter, at school, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, Wm., white, male, 11, cousin, at school, born Ireland, both parents Ireland
 - LOGUE, F. William, white, male, 4, son, born Iowa, both parents Iowa
- He appeared on the census on 17 Apr 1910 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.⁴⁷
- LOGUE, Daniel, head, male, white, 76, md-55, born Ireland-Irish, both parents Ireland-Irish, 1850-Na., english, farmer, general farm, employed, yes, rent farm 23
- LOGUE, Susan, wife, female, white, 65, md-55, 10-7, born Ireland-Irish, both parents Ireland-Irish, 1852, english, none
- LOGUE, Frank, son, male, white, 29, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland-Irish, farm laborer, general farm, work

Children from this marriage were:

- + 39 F i. **Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE** was born on 24 Sep 1857 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 6 Sep 1936 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States at age 78.
 - 40 F ii. **Ann LOGUE** was born about 1858.
 - 41 M iii. **John LOGUE** was born in Feb 1860.
- + 42 M iv. **Daniel Joseph LOGUE, Jr.** was born on 25 Sep 1864 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 29 Apr 1954 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States at age 89.

- 43 F v. **Emma (Emily) LOGUE** was born about 1866 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died in 1941 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States about age 75.
 - Emma married **Francis GRIFFIN** about 1908. Francis was born in Oct 1866 and died in 1954 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States at age 88.
- + 44 F vi. **Mary Elizabeth LOGUE** was born on 1 Jan 1867 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 12 Nov 1947 at age 80.
- + 45 F vii. **Susan LOGUE** was born in Apr 1869 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 26 Mar 1934 in Pipestone, Pipestone, Minnesota, United States at age 64.
 - 46 M viii. James LOGUE was born in Dec 1871 and died before 2 Jun 1900.
- + 47 M ix. **Francis William "Frank" LOGUE, Sr.** was born in Dec 1876 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died in 1943 at age 67.
- **8.** Mary LANGAN (*James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born in Aug 1841 in Donegal, Ulster, Ireland⁶ and died on 11 Aug 1908 at age 67.

General Notes: Lived in St. Joe, MO from abt 1859 to 1867. In 1867 returned to DeWitt, IA.

Noted events in her life were:

She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 48
 COSTELLO, Mary, head, white, female, Aug 1841, 58, wd, 11-8, born Ireland, both parents
 Ireland, 1850, 50, own free, house
 COSTELLO, Mary, dau, white, female, May 1885, 15, s, born New York, both parents unknown,
 at school

Mary married **James COSTELLO** about 1856 in Clinton, Iowa, United States. ⁴⁹ James was born in 1830 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland, died on 10 May 1887 in Crawford, Iowa, United States ³⁴ at age 57, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁵⁰ COSTELLO, James, white, male, 40, md, farmer, born Ireland, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, Mary, white, female, 36, wife, born Ireland, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, Mary A., white, female, 17, dau, s, at schook, born Missouri, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, Patrick, white, male, 15, son, s, works farm, born Missouri, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, Elizabeth, white, female, 12, dau, s, at school, born Iowa, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, John J., white, male, 10, son, s, works farm, born Iowa, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, James J., white, male, 8, son, s, at school, born Iowa, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, Hugh, white, male, 6, son, s, at school, born Iowa, both parents Ireland COSTELLO, Edward B., white, male, 2, son, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
- He has conflicting birth information of 1836.³⁴

Children from this marriage were:

- + 48 F i. **Catherine Ann COSTELLO**³⁴ was born on 16 Sep 1857 in Iowa, United States, ⁵¹ died on 23 Oct 1933⁵¹ at age 76, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴
 - 49 F ii. **Mary Ann COSTELLO** was born on 1 Apr 1859 in Saint Joseph, Buchanan, Missouri, United States⁴⁹ and died in 1920⁴⁹ at age 61.
 - Mary married **John McCULLOUGH** on 7 Mar 1886 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.
 - 50 M iii. **James COSTELLO** was born on 4 Aug 1861 in Saint Joseph, Buchanan, Missouri, United States, ⁴⁹ was christened on 11 Aug 1861, and died on 20 Apr 1862 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

General Notes: St. Joseph's Church

51 M iv. **Patrick COSTELLO** was born on 20 Mar 1863 in Missouri, United States 51 and died on 3 Dec 1911 51 at age 48.

General Notes: Listed as Crawford Co. Farmer 1892 in Vail

- + 52 F v. **Elizabeth COSTELLO** was born on 20 Feb 1865 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States⁴⁹ and died on 7 Mar 1903⁴⁹ at age 38.
- + 53 M vi. **John Joseph COSTELLO** was born on 7 Nov 1867 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 11 Oct 1956 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 88.
 - 54 M vii. **James J. COSTELLO** was born on 7 Jan 1869 in Iowa, United States⁴⁹ and died on 26 May 1938⁴⁹ at age 69.

General Notes: Listed as Crawford Co farmer in 1892 Vail, IA

- 55 F viii. **Agnes COSTELLO** was born on 14 Mar 1871⁴⁹ and died on 8 Feb 1880⁴⁹ at age 8. She never married and had no children.
- + 56 M ix. **Hugh COSTELLO** was born on 12 Apr 1873 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁴⁹ and died on 18 Feb 1941 ⁴⁹ at age 67.
 - 57 M x. **William COSTELLO** was born on 7 Jul 1875 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁴⁹ and died on 6 Feb 1880 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁴⁹ at age 4. He never married and had no children.
 - 58 M xi. **Edward Bernard COSTELLO** was born on 14 Feb 1878 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁴⁹ and died in 1960 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁴⁹ at age 82.

Edward married **Bernadine CASSIDY**. Bernadine died in 1950 in Lamar, Prower, South Dakota, United States.

59 F xii. **Mae COSTELLO**⁵² was born on 14 May 1885 in New York, United States⁵³ and died in Nov 1975 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States⁵⁴ at age 90.

General Notes: SS#:

Issued in: Iowa

Birth date: May 14, 1885 Death date: Nov 1975 Residence code: Iowa

ZIP Code of last known residence: 51104 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Sioux City, Iowa

Noted events in her life were:

She was adopted in Carroll, Iowa, United States.
 LDS Sealed to Parents note: A group of orphans were sent by train to Carroll. As there were no Catholic orphanages at this time, this was the method used by the Bishop to provide them with homes.

Mae married **Francis Edgar MANNING**. ⁴² Francis was born on 29 Jun 1892 in Iowa, United States ⁴² and died in Nov 1970 in Custer, Custer, South Dakota, United States ⁵⁵ at age 78.

11. James Augustus LANGAN (*James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 15 Aug 1852 in Letterkenny, Co Donegal, Ireland and died on 3 Jul 1928 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 75.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.
 Enumerated with brother Hugh.

James married **Mary Elizabeth GLYNN** on 21 May 1889 in Long Grove, Scott, Iowa, United States. Mary was born on 1 Mar 1868 in Scott, Iowa, United States and died on 16 Mar 1926 in Pasadena, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 58.

Children from this marriage were:

 Hugh Charles LANGAN⁴² was born on 31 Mar 1890 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States⁴² and died on 27 Mar 1984 in Fallbrook, Sacramento, California, United States at age 93.

General Notes: SS#: 572-34-6565

Issued in: California Birth date: Mar 31, 1890 Death date: Mar 1984 Residence code: California

ZIP Code of last known residence: 92028 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Fallbrook, California

Hugh married **Ruth Celestine HUTCHINSON** on 10 Oct 1912. Ruth was born on 31 Oct 1891 and died in Nov 1966 at age 75.

61 M ii. **Cyril G. LANGAN**⁴² was born on 17 May 1894 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States ⁴² and died on 19 Jan 1972 in Monrovia, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 77.

General Notes: SS#: 572-54-1063

Issued in: California Birth date: May 17, 1894 Death date: Jan 1972 Residence code: California

ZIP Code of last known residence: 91016 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Monrovia, California

- + 62 F iii. **Miriam Inez LANGAN** was born on 11 Nov 1895 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States and died on 28 Sep 1987 in Ventura, Ventura, California, United States at age 91.
 - 63 M iv. **James Thomas LANGAN** was born on 13 Jul 1904 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States⁵⁶ and died on 15 May 1969 in Pasadena, Los Angeles, California, United States⁵⁶ at age 64.

General Notes: SS#: 552-10-4589

Issued in: California Birth date: Jul 13, 1904 Death date: May 1969 Residence code: California

ZIP Code of last known residence: 91001 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Altadena, California

James married **Esther Johanna LARSEN**. Esther was born on 29 Mar 1902 and died in Jan 1994 in Altadena, California, United States at age 91.

Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

19. Mary Ann DOOLEY (Bernard "Barney" ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born in May 1855 in Iowa, United States ⁸ and died in 1929 in Crawford, Iowa, United States ²⁴ at age 74.

Noted events in her life were:

- She appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ¹⁸ LANGAN, Bernard, 26, male, farmer, 400, 200, Ireland, married w/in the year LANGAN, Elizabeth, 26, female, Ireland, married w/in the year DALY, Perry A., 5, male, Iowa
- She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁹

LANGDON, Barney, 41, male, white, farmer, 6000, 1650, Ireland, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

LANGDON, Mary A., 15, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 7, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Catherine, 4, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

- She appeared on the census on 28 Jun 1880 in Jackson Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁵⁷ Thomas DUFFY, male, md, white, 30, born IN, farmer, father IRE, mother Canada Mary DUFFY, wife, female, md, white, 25 born Iowa, both parents IRE, keeping house Joseph DUFFY, son, male, s, white, 4, born Iowa, father IN, mother IA Mary DUFFY, dau, female, s, white, 2, born Iowa, father IN, mother IA James DUFFY, son, male, s, white, 4m, born Iowa, father IN, mother IA William HODGEN, servant, male, s, white, 24, born NC, both parents NC
- She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 58
 DUFFY, Thomas; Head; W; M; Dec 1849; 50, Married 25 yrs; Indiana; Ireland; Ireland; Day Labor

DUFFY, Mary A.; Wife; W; F; May 1855; 45; Married 25;7 children, 6 living; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

DUFFY, James; Son; W; M; Jan 1880; 20; Single; Iowa; Indiana; Iowa; Day labor

DUFFY, Charley; Son; W; M; Apr 1887; 13; Single; Iowa; Indiana; Iowa

DUFFY, Florence; Daughter; W; F; Nov 1894; 5; Single; Iowa; Indiana; Iowa

[Joseph and Frances are living with grandparents Barney and Elizabeth Langan]

• She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²³ LANGAN, Bessie, head, female, white, 76 wd1, 5-3, Ire-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, speaks English, none, own income, yes, yes, own free house

DUFFY, Mary A., daughter, female, white, 54 md1, 27 years, 8-6, Ia-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, none

DUFFY, Charlie, grandson, male, white, 22, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-english, speaks English, occ-can't read it, own shop, OA, yes, yes

DUFFY, Flossie, granddaughter, female, white, 16, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-English, speaks Enlish, none, yes, yes, yes

KEANE, Vera, granddaughter, female, white, 12, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes KEANE George, grandson, male, white, 8, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes, yes

She appeared on the census on 7 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁵⁹ DUFFY, Mary A., head, own, free, female, white, 54, wd, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland/Irish, yes, none

ALLENDER, Harry S., son-in-law, male, white, 26, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents U.S., yes, electrician, work

ALLENDER, Florence W., dau, female, white, 25, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, yes, none

ALLENDER, Charles C., g-son, male, white, 1 3/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

Mary married **Thomas E DUFFY**, son of **Martin DUFFY** and **Bridget McGINTY**, about 1875 in Iowa, United States. Thomas was born in Dec 1849 in Indiana, United States and died in 1916 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁶⁰ at age 67.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 28 Jun 1880 in Jackson Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁵⁷ Thomas DUFFY, male, md, white, 30, born IN, farmer, father IRE, mother Canada Mary DUFFY, wife, female, md, white, 25 born Iowa, both parents IRE, keeping house Joseph DUFFY, son, male, s, white, 4, born Iowa, father IN, mother IA Mary DUFFY, dau, female, s, white, 2, born Iowa, father IN, mother IA James DUFFY, son, male, s, white, 4m, born Iowa, father IN, mother IA William HODGEN, servant, male, s, white, 24, born NC, both parents NC
- He appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 58
 DUFFY, Thomas; Head; W; M; Dec 1849; 50, Married 25 yrs; Indiana; Ireland; Ireland; Day Labor

DUFFY, Mary A.; Wife; W; F; May 1855; 45; Married 25;7 children, 6 living; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

DUFFY, James; Son; W; M; Jan 1880; 20; Single; Iowa; Indiana; Iowa; Day labor

DUFFY, Charley; Son; W; M; Apr 1887; 13; Single; Iowa; Indiana; Iowa

DUFFY, Florence; Daughter; W; F; Nov 1894; 5; Single; Iowa; Indiana; Iowa

[Joseph and Frances are living with grandparents Barney and Elizabeth Langan]

Children from this marriage were:

64 M i. **Joseph Patrick DUFFY**⁶¹ was born on 28 Mar 1876 in Iowa, United States. ⁶²

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²¹ LANGAN, Barney; Head; W; M; Nov 1829; 70; Married 40 yrs; Ireland, Ireland, Ireland; Yr immigrated 1857; citizen 43 years; Landlord

LANGAN, Elizebath; Wife; W; F; Mar 1834; 66; Md 40 yrs; 5; 3; Ireland, Ireland, Ireland, Immigrated 1860, 40 yrs.

DUFFY, Joseph P; Grandson; W; M; Mar 1876; 24; Single; Iowa, Indiana, Iowa; Salesman

DUFFY, Francis; Granddaughter; W; F; Apr 1882; 18; Single; Iowa, Indiana; Iowa; School Teacher

- He owned land in 1908 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. Last Name; First Name; Section; Twp Name; Twp #; Range Duffy, Jos. F.; 13; Milford; 84; 38.
- 65 M ii. James Martin DUFFY⁴² was born on 25 Jan 1880 in Iowa, United States. 62

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 20 Apr 1910 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁶³

DUFFY, James, Head, male, white, 29, m1, 1yr, Ia-English, ***-English, Indiana-English, speaks English, merchant, hardware, yes, yes, own, house DUFFY, Stacy, wife, female, white, 32, m1, 1yr, no kids, Ia-English, Ire-English, speaks English, none

66 F iii. Frances DUFFY was born in Apr 1882 in Iowa, United States.⁸

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²¹ LANGAN, Barney; Head; W; M; Nov 1829; 70; Married 40 yrs; Ireland, Ireland, Ireland; Yr immigrated 1857; citizen 43 years; Landlord

LANGAN, Elizebath; Wife; W; F; Mar 1834; 66; Md 40 yrs; 5; 3; Ireland, Ireland, Ireland, Immigrated 1860, 40 yrs.

DUFFY, Joseph P; Grandson; W; M; Mar 1876; 24; Single; Iowa, Indiana, Iowa; Salesman

DUFFY, Francis; Granddaughter; W; F; Apr 1882; 18; Single; Iowa, Indiana; Iowa; School Teacher

67 M iv. **Charles Louis DUFFY**⁴² was born on 23 Apr 1887 in Iowa, United States, ⁶² died on 3 Oct 1918 in Detroit, Wayne, Michigan, United States ⁶⁴ at age 31, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁶⁰ The cause of his death was pneumonia. Another name for Charles was Charley DUFFY. ⁸

Death Notes: Naval training camp

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.²³

LANGAN, Bessie, head, female, white, 76 wd1, 5-3, Ire-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, speaks English, none, own income, yes, yes, own free house

DUFFY, Mary A., daughter, female, white, 54 md1, 27 years, 8-6, Ia-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, none

DUFFY, Charlie, grandson, male, white, 22, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ireenglish, speaks English, occ-can't read it, own shop, OA, yes, yes

DUFFY, Flossie, granddaughter, female, white, 16, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-English, speaks Enlish, none, yes, yes

KEANE, Vera, granddaughter, female, white, 12, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes, yes

KEANE George, grandson, male, white, 8, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes,

+ 68 F v. **Florence "Flossy" DUFFY** was born on 4 Nov 1894 in Iowa, United States 65 and died in Mar 1985 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 66 at age 90.

20. Elizabeth A. "Lizzie" LANGAN (Bernard "Barney" ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born in Jun 1863 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States ²⁵ and died on 28 Mar 1940 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ²⁶ at age 76. Another name for Lizzie was Aggie LANGAN. She was usually called Lizzie.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁹

LANGDON, Barney, 41, male, white, farmer, 6000, 1650, Ireland, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

LANGDON, Mary A., 15, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 7, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Catherine, 4, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

 She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.²⁰

LANGAN, Bernard; White; Male; 46; Md; Farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 40; Wife; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 18; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Katie; White; Female; 16; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

• She appeared on the census on 8 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁵ HILL, JJ; Head; W; M; Oct 1855; 44; md 12 yrs.; Penn, ireland, ireland, farmer, rent farm 94 HILL, Lizzie; W; F; Jun 1863; 36; md 12 yrs; children 5, living 4; Ia, ireland, ireland

HILL, Clement; Son, W; M; Aug 1888; 11; single; Ia; Penn, Ia; at school

HILL, James, Son, W; M; Jan 1890; 10; single; Ia, Penn, Ia, at school

HILL, Anna, Daughter, W. F. May 1893; 7; single, ia, Penn, Ia, at school

HILL, Frances; daughter, W; F; Jun 1899, 11/12; Iowa, penn, Ia

- She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁶⁷
 - HILL, J. J., head, male, white, 54, md-1, 22, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ire/English, English, farmer, general farm, empl., yes, yes
 - HILL, Elizabeth, wife, female, white, 45, m1-22, 4-4, born Iowa, both parents Ire/English, English, none, yes, yes
 - HILL, Clement, son, male, white, 21, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm
 - HILL, James, son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm
 - Hill, Anna, daughter, female, white, 16, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none HILL, Frances, daughter, female, white, 10, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none
- She appeared on the census on 19 Jan 1920 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁶⁸ HILL, Elizabeth, own free, female, white, 55, wd, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, yes, none
 - HILL, Anna, female, white, 26, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, yes, bookkeeper Dept Store
 - HILL, Frances, female, white, 20, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, yes Teacher in public schools
- She appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 69 2611 Cass
 - HILL, Elizabeth, head, radio, \$32, rent, female, white, 64, widowed, no, yes, born Iowa, father Norther Ireland, mother Irish free state, code 65-03-0, yes, none
 - HILL, Anna M., daughter, female, white, 30, s, no, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, code 65, yes, comptowter operator, steam railroad, 6877
 - HILL, Frances E., daughter, female, white, 24, s, no, yes, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, code 65, yes, office clerk, life insurance, 7X85
- Her obituary was published on 29 Mar 1940 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ²⁶ Mrs. Elizabeth Hill
 - Mrs. Elizabeth Hill, 72, and Omaha resident 18 years, died of an embolism Thursday evening while eating dinner in her apartment at the Merriam Hotel.

She is survived by a son James of Omaha, two daughters, Anna Hill of Omaha and Mrs. Matt Doughterty of Archadia, Iowa., and one sister, Mrs. Katherine O'Donnell of Davenport, Iowa.

Heafy and Heafy is in charge of the funeral arrangements. Interment, Vail, Iowa.

 \bullet Her obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 4 Apr 1940. 70 OBITUARY

Funeral of Mrs. Hill

The body of Mrs. Elizabeth Langan Hill was brought here Saturday from Omaha for burial in St Ann's cemetery.

Mrs. Hill, a former resident of this community, was stricken while at dinner in her home Thursday evening. Medical aid was immediately summoned but death had been instantaneous.

She leaves three children, Mrs. Matt Dougherty of Arcadia, James of Omaha and Ann, also of Omaha, with whom she made her home. She also had a sister here, Mrs. Bryan O'Donnell.

Lizzie married **James J. HILL**, ⁷¹ son of **Michael HILL** and **Margaret BRADY**, on 10 Oct 1887 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁷² James was born on 26 Oct 1856 in Greensburg, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States ⁷³ and died on 3 Oct 1913 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁷²

at age 56.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1860 in Ludwick Borough, Westmoreland, Pennsylvania, United States.⁷⁴
- HILL, Michael, 35, male, laborer, 400, 50, born Ireland
- HILL, Margaret, 30, female, born Ireland
- HILL, Michael, 9, male, born Pennsylvania, attd school
- HILL, Catherine, 7, female, born Pennsylvania, attd school
- HILL, James, 6, male, born Pennsylvania, attd school
- HILL, Mary Ann, 5, female, born Pennsylvania
- HILL, Margaret, 3, female, born Pennsylvania
- HILL, Susan, 1, female, born Pennsylvania
- He appeared on the census on 2 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.⁷⁵ HILL, Michael, 45, male, white, farmer, 240, 675, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth, male citizen 21 years and up
 - HILL, Margaret, 39, female, white, keep house, born Ireland, both parents foreign birth, cannot write
- HILL, Michael, 16, male, white, farm laborer, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Catherine, 14, female, white, at home, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, James, 13, male, white, farm laborer, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth Page 2
- HILL, Mary A., 12, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Margaret, 11, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Susan, 10, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Bernard, 9, male, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, Sarah, 8, female, white, at school, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- HILL, John, 4, male, white, born Pennsylvania, both parents foreign birth
- He appeared on the census in 1895 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.
 - James Hill, 39, white, born PA
 - Lizzie Hill, 30, white, born Clinton Co.
- Clement Hill, 6, white, born Crawford Co.
- James Hill, 5, white, born Crawford Co.
- James IIII, 5, white, both Clawfold Co.
- Annie Hill, 1, white, born Crawford Co.
- He appeared on the census on 8 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁵
- HILL, JJ; Head; W; M; Oct 1855; 44; md 12 yrs.; Penn, ireland, ireland, farmer, rent farm 94
- HILL, Lizzie; W; F; Jun 1863; 36; md 12 yrs; children 5, living 4; Ia, ireland, ireland
- HILL, Clement; Son, W; M; Aug 1888; 11; single; Ia; Penn, Ia; at school
- HILL, James, Son, W; M; Jan 1890; 10; single; Ia, Penn, Ia, at school
- HILL, Anna, Daughter, W. F. May 1893; 7; single, ia, Penn, Ia, at school
- HILL, Frances; daughter, W; F; Jun 1899, 11/12; Iowa, penn, Ia
- He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁶⁷ HILL, J. J., head, male, white, 54, md-1, 22, born Pennsylvania, both parents Ire/English, English, farmer, general farm, empl., yes, yes
 - HILL, Elizabeth, wife, female, white, 45, m1-22, 4-4, born Iowa, both parents Ire/English, English, none, yes, yes
- HILL, Clement, son, male, white, 21, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm
- HILL, James, son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm
- Hill, Anna, daughter, female, white, 16, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none
- HILL, Frances, daughter, female, white, 10, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, none

 His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 8 Oct 1913. 72 VAIL

MR JAMES HILL DEAD

Another Resident of Crawford County Gone to Rest

Mr. James Hill died at his home in Milford twp Oct 3, 1913, after an extended illness, though up until two weeks before his death he was not confined to his bed. The latter part of August he went with his wife and son Clem and Mrs. Mary Dufy by auto to the eastern part of the state for a visit with relatives and in hopes of gaining health but when returning home became very sick and since had been in a very weak condition. On Friday afternoon at four o'clock he passed away from this transitory life, surrounded by his loving family who had made his last sickness as comfortable as possible by their constant care.

Mr. Hill was born at Greensburg, Pennsylvania, in 1856. He was married to Miss Lizzie Langan, Oct 10, 1887, at St Ann's church, Vail, Ia. To this union two sons and two daughters were born who are Clem, James, Annie and Frances and with his wife are left to mourn the loss of a kind and loving husband and father. Besides, there are four sisters, Mrs. M J Keane, Mrs. Albert Vernon, Mrs. Finerty of Omaha, Mrs. William Devine of ElReno, Okla, and three brothers, William and Barney of near Vail and Michael of S Dak. The funeral services were held Monday morning at St Ann's Catholic church at ten o'clock, Rev Peter Murphy celebrating requiem High Mass and delivering the funeral sermon. Mr. Hill was a Knight of Columbus and in the funeral procession were a body of forty Knights form Vail, Denison and Carroll. The pall-bearers were Peter Monaghan, G B McAndrews Thos Bennett, Wm Hannan, M R McGrath and P Lynch. Interment was made in St Ann's cemetery.

Those from a distance attending the funeral were Mrs. Finerty of Omaha, Mr. and Mrs. Griffin of Centerville, SD, Mr. Peter Monaghan and daughter of DeWitt, Ia, Mr. and Mrs. Maher of Arcadia, John Malloy of West Side, Mr. John Haugh and Mrs. Thos Clark, Mrs. Leahy of Denison, Mr. P Lynch and daughter Mae, of Carroll. Besides there was a large number of old acquaintances from the northern part of the county. The family have the heartfelt sympathy of their many friends in their sad bereavement.

Children from this marriage were:

Clement Bernard HILL was born on 22 Aug 1888 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States,²⁵ died on 19 Apr 1928 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 39, and was buried on 21 Apr 1928 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Another name for Clement was Clem Bernard HILL.⁷⁶ He never married and had no children.

Death Notes: 22 Aug 1928 - Old Settlers that have passed away since the last picnic. Clement Hill.

Burial Notes: St. Ann's Cemetery

General Notes: Hill, Clemens B., P. O. Vail, R. 1., O. 160 ac., sec. 13, and in West Side Twp., O. 127 ac., sec. 30. (31.) Farmers Directory of Crawford County, 1920 Milford Township Farmers.

Found in 1920 U. S. Census with no occupation. Cannot find him in 1930 Census in Crawford County.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Milford, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁷⁶ Clem Bernard Hill - 28 Vail, Iowa

August 22, 1888
Natural born citizen
Vail, Iowa, USA
Farmer
Self employed
Vail, Iowa
Single, caucasian
Tall, medium build
Blue eyes, black hair
RR Robinson
Milford, Crawford, Iowa - June 5, 1917

- He appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁷⁷ HILL, Clem B., boarder, male, white, 31, single, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Ireland, yes, none
- His obituary was published in The Denison Bulletin on 25 Apr 1928 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁷⁸
 Clem Hill Buried At Vail Vail, Iowa, April 23, 1928

The community was greatly shocked and overshadowed with a pall of gloom when the news was circulated Friday morning concerning the death of Mr Clem Hill of Omaha, who was formerly one of Vail's most prosperous young farmers and one of most highly respected citizens. The deceased had been taken ill about three days previous with an attack of flu, he was immediately rushed to the hospital where it was thought that he was recovering until Thursday when his heart action became worse and he suddenly passed into the great beyond, Thursday evening, April 19. Mr Hill was well known around here, having been born and reared to manhood in our midst, he was a man who always possessed kindly humor and was of a friendly, charitable and broad minded disposition. He was a devoted son and a kind brother, and was known to all for his good fellowship and fair dealings and this great loss will be keenly felt, not only by his immediately family, but also by a large circle of friends and acquaintances. He leaves to mourn his untimely bereavement his mother, Mrs Elizabeth Hill, and two sisters, Frances and Anne, with whom he made his home until the time of his death, also one brother, James, also of Omaha, besides hosts of living relatives and friends. The Funeral services were held at St Ann's church at Vail at ten o'clock Saturday morning, Rev Father J J Sullivan conducting a Requiem Mass following which a large concourse of relatives and friends followed the body to its last earthly resting place, the family lot in St Ann's cemetery. This funeral was also under the charge of the American Legion boys.

The Denison Bulletin, 25 April 1928, Section 2, page 1, column 3

- + 70 M ii. **James Joseph HILL**⁴² was born on 12 Jan 1890 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States, ⁷⁹ died on 9 Dec 1958 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁸⁰ at age 68, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.
 - 71 F iii. **Anna HILL** was born in May 1893 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States²⁵ and died on 29 Jul 1969 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 76. She never married and had no children.
 - 72 F iv. **Frances HILL** was born on 15 Jun 1899 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 81 and died in Jun 1971 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States 82 at age 72.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 507-03-0003 issued before 1951 in NE, United States. 82 Last residence: 68104 Omaha, Douglas, NE.

Frances married **John Matthew DOUGHERTY**, 83 son of **Patrick DOUGHERTY** and **Margaret COSTELLO**, on 10 Oct 1934 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 84 John was born on 7 Feb 1895 in Manilla, Crawford, Iowa, United States 85 and died in May 1966 in Grand Island, Hall, Nebraska, United States 86 at age 71. Another name for John was Matt DOUGHERTY. 87

Marriage Notes: October 10, 1934

Frances E. Hill, Former resident of Vail married Matthew J. Dougherty of Manilla at St. John's Church in Omaha, Attendants: Ann Hill and Earl Dougherty. Brides parents: Mrs. Elizabeth Hill Omaha, Grooms Parents: Mr. and Mrs Patrick Dougherty of Manilla. To live in Omaha.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War I Draft Registrations, 5 Jun 1917, Iowa Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸³

John Matthew Dougherty, 22

Manilla, Iowa

February 7, 1895

Natural-born Citizen

Manilla, Iowa, USA

Farmer

Ed Dougherty

Single, White

Claimed exemption as a farmer

Medium height, medium build

Dark blue eyes, dark brown hair

Iowa Township, Crawford County Iowa

June 5th, 1917

His Social Security Number was 478-18-2759 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ⁸⁶ Last residence: 68801 Grand Island, Hall, Nebraska.

21. Katherine "Kate" LANGAN (*Bernard "Barney" ³*, *James ²*, *Unknown ¹*) was born in Jun 1866 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died in 1943 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 77. She was usually called Kate.

General Notes: Dates of b/d are from tombstone.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁹

LANGDON, Barney, 41, male, white, farmer, 6000, 1650, Ireland, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

LANGDON, Mary A., 15, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Elizabeth, 7, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth LANGDON, Catherine, 4, female, white, at school, Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

 She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.²⁰

LANGAN, Bernard; White; Male; 46; Md; Farmer; all year; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 40; Wife; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Elizabeth; White; Female; 18; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

LANGAN, Katie; White; Female; 16; Daughter; Single; Attending school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

- She appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁸⁸ ODONNELL, Bryan, head, white, male, Aug 1859, 40, md-15, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, hardware, own free house
 - ODONNELL, Kate, wife, white, female, Jun 1866, 33, md-15, 2-2, born Iowa, both parents Ireland ODONNELL, Vincent, son, white, male, Oct 1886, 13, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa ODONNELL, Gertie, daughter, white, female, Jun 1890, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa
- She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁸⁹ O DONNELL, Bryan, head, male, white, 50, m1-25, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, merchant, hardware, employed, own free house
- O DONNELL, Kate, wife, female, white, 43, m1-25, 2-2, born Iowa both parents Ireland
- O DONNELL, Vincent, son, male, white, 23, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none
- O DONNELL, Gertie, daughter, female, white, 19, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none
- She appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 90
 O'DONNELL, Bryan, head, own, free, male, white, 60, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer
 - O'DONNELL, Katherine, wife, female, white, 53, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland O'DONNELL, Mary G., daughter, female, white, 28, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland (Next entry Vincent O'Donnell)
- She appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 91 O DONNELL, Brian, head, own, \$1500, male, white, 70, md at 25, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free State, none
 - O DONNELL, Catherine, wife, female, white, 63, md at 18, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free State, none
- O DONNELL, Gertrude, daughter, female, white, 39, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

Kate married Bryan O'DONNELL. Bryan was born in 1860 and died in 1933 at age 73.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁸⁸ ODONNELL, Bryan, head, white, male, Aug 1859, 40, md-15, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, hardware, own free house
 - ODONNELL, Kate, wife, white, female, Jun 1866, 33, md-15, 2-2, born Iowa, both parents Ireland ODONNELL, Vincent, son, white, male, Oct 1886, 13, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa ODONNELL, Gertie, daughter, white, female, Jun 1890, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa
- He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁸⁹ O DONNELL, Bryan, head, male, white, 50, m1-25, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, merchant, hardware, employed, own free house
 - O DONNELL, Kate, wife, female, white, 43, m1-25, 2-2, born Iowa both parents Ireland
 - O DONNELL, Vincent, son, male, white, 23, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none
 - O DONNELL, Gertie, daughter, female, white, 19, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none
- He appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 90
 O'DONNELL, Bryan, head, own, free, male, white, 60, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer
 - O'DONNELL, Katherine, wife, female, white, 53, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland O'DONNELL, Mary G., daughter, female, white, 28, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland (Next entry Vincent O'Donnell)
- He appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 91
 O DONNELL, Brian, head, own, \$1500, male, white, 70, md at 25, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free State, none
 - O DONNELL, Catherine, wife, female, white, 63, md at 18, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free

State, none

O DONNELL, Gertrude, daughter, female, white, 39, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

Children from this marriage were:

73 M i. **Vincent O'DONNELL**⁴² was born on 8 Oct 1886 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁹² and died in Nov 1963 in Iowa, United States⁹³ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸⁸

ODONNELL, Bryan, head, white, male, Aug 1859, 40, md-15, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, hardware, own free house

ODONNELL, Kate, wife, white, female, Jun 1866, 33, md-15, 2-2, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

ODONNELL, Vincent, son, white, male, Oct 1886, 13, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

ODONNELL, Gertie, daughter, white, female, Jun 1890, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

 He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸⁹

O DONNELL, Bryan, head, male, white, 50, m1-25, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, merchant, hardware, employed, own free house

O DONNELL, Kate, wife, female, white, 43, m1-25, 2-2, born Iowa both parents Ireland

O DONNELL, Vincent, son, male, white, 23, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none O DONNELL, Gertie, daughter, female, white, 19, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

- He appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 94 (Parents in previous household)
 - O'DONNELL, Vincent, head, rent, male, white, 33, md, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, farmer, own account
 - O'DONNELL, Evelyn, wife, female, white, 33, md, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Iowa, none
- His Social Security Number was 484-14-4269 issued before 1951 in Iowa. 93 Last residence: Iowa.
- 74 F ii. Mary Gertrude "Gertie" O'DONNELL was born in Jun 1890 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. She was usually called Gertie.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 4 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸⁸

ODONNELL, Bryan, head, white, male, Aug 1859, 40, md-15, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, hardware, own free house

ODONNELL, Kate, wife, white, female, Jun 1866, 33, md-15, 2-2, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

ODONNELL, Vincent, son, white, male, Oct 1886, 13, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

ODONNELL, Gertie, daughter, white, female, Jun 1890, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

 She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸⁹

O DONNELL, Bryan, head, male, white, 50, m1-25, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, merchant, hardware, employed, own free house

O DONNELL, Kate, wife, female, white, 43, m1-25, 2-2, born Iowa both parents Ireland

O DONNELL, Vincent, son, male, white, 23, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none O DONNELL, Gertie, daughter, female, white, 19, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

She appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 90 O'DONNELL, Bryan, head, own, free, male, white, 60, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer

O'DONNELL, Katherine, wife, female, white, 53, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland O'DONNELL, Mary G., daughter, female, white, 28, s, born Iowa, both parents Ireland (Next entry Vincent O'Donnell)

 She appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹¹

O DONNELL, Brian, head, own, \$1500, male, white, 70, md at 25, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free State, none

O DONNELL, Catherine, wife, female, white, 63, md at 18, born Iowa, both parents Irish Free State, none

O DONNELL, Gertrude, daughter, female, white, 39, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

23. Elizabeth J. MOLSEED (*Bridget LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born in Aug 1857 in Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 3 May 1937 at age 79.

Noted events in her life were:

She appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ MOLEY, Anthony, 25, M, Farmer, 400, 150, Ireland

MOLEY, Bridget, 25, F, Ireland

MOLEY, Elizabeth J., F, 3, Iowa

MOLEY, Mary, F, 2, Iowa

MOLEY, Robert, M, 3/12, Iowa

 She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States ²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

- She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 95 McANDREWS, James, W, M, 32, md, Hardware Merchant, born Indiana, both parents Ireland McANDREWS, Elizabeth, W, F, 22, wife, md, keeping house, born Iowa, both parents Ireland McANDREWS, Bertha, W, F, 4, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Emily, W, F, 2, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Lilly F., W, F, 4/12, Feb, daughter, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa HOLLERGAN, Margaret, W, F, 20, Servand, s, servant, born Ohio, both parents Ireland
- She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁶

McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

• She appeared on the census on 20 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁹⁷ McANDREWS, Elizabeth, head, F, W, 53, m1-34, 6-6, born Ia, both parents Ire, own act, O, F, H McANDREWS, James, husband, M, W, 6*, m1-34, born Ind, both parents Ire, none McANDREWS, Clara, daughter, F, W, 24, S, born Ia, father Ia, mother Ind, none McANDREWS, Pearle, dauthter, F, W, 17, S, born Ia, father Ind, mother Ia, none

Elizabeth married **James McANDREWS**, son of **Michael McANDREWS** and **Catherine DEAVITT**, on 25 Dec 1875 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁹⁸ James was born in Dec 1842 in Jennings, Indiana, United States ⁹⁹ and died between 1919 and 1920 in Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 7 Jul 1870 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 100
- He appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 95 McANDREWS, James, W, M, 32, md, Hardware Merchant, born Indiana, both parents Ireland McANDREWS, Elizabeth, W, F, 22, wife, md, keeping house, born Iowa, both parents Ireland McANDREWS, Bertha, W, F, 4, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Emily, W, F, 2, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Lilly F., W, F, 4/12, Feb, daughter, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa HOLLERGAN, Margaret, W, F, 20, Servand, s, servant, born Ohio, both parents Ireland
- He appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁹⁶ McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

• He appeared on the census on 20 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁹⁷ McANDREWS, Elizabeth, head, F, W, 53, m1-34, 6-6, born Ia, both parents Ire, own act, O, F, H McANDREWS, James, husband, M, W, 6*, m1-34, born Ind, both parents Ire, none McANDREWS, Clara, daughter, F, W, 24, S, born Ia, father Ia, mother Ind, none McANDREWS, Pearle, dauthter, F, W, 17, S, born Ia, father Ind, mother Ia, none

Children from this marriage were:

75 F i. **Bertha Ann McANDREWS**⁹⁸ was born in 1876,⁹⁸ died in 1935⁹⁸ at age 59, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁵

McANDREWS, James, W, M, 32, md, Hardware Merchant, born Indiana, both parents Ireland

McANDREWS, Elizabeth, W, F, 22, wife, md, keeping house, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McANDREWS, Bertha, W, F, 4, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Emily, W, F, 2, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Lilly F., W, F, 4/12, Feb, daughter, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa

HOLLERGAN, Margaret, W, F, 20, Servand, s, servant, born Ohio, both parents Ireland

 She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁶

McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

Bertha married **John H. JONES**, son of **John JONES** and **Honora CARLON**, on 20 May 1908 in Crawford, Iowa, United States. John was born on 30 Jun 1862 in Clinton, Iowa, United States.

- + 76 F ii. **Mary Emily McANDREWS** was born about 1878.³
 - 77 F iii. Lilly Frances McANDREWS was born in Oct 1879 in Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁵

McANDREWS, James, W, M, 32, md, Hardware Merchant, born Indiana, both parents Ireland

McANDREWS, Elizabeth, W, F, 22, wife, md, keeping house, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McANDREWS, Bertha, W, F, 4, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Emily, W, F, 2, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Lilly F., W, F, 4/12, Feb, daughter, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa

HOLLERGAN, Margaret, W, F, 20, Servand, s, servant, born Ohio, both parents Ireland

• She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United

States.96

McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

78 F iv. Clara Mabel McANDREWS was born in Oct 1882 in Crawford, Iowa, United States, 8

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁶

McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

79 F v. **Jennie McANDREWS** was born in Oct 1884 in Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁶

McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

80 F vi. Adelie McANDREWS.

81 F vii. **Pearl Elizabeth McANDREWS** was born in Aug 1892 in Crawford, Iowa, United States.³

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁹⁶

McAndrews, James R., head, white, male, Dec 1842, 56, md-25, born Indiana, both parents Ireland, Real estate agt, own free house

McAndrews, Elizebath J., wife, white, female, Aug 1857, 42, md-25, 6-6, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

McAndrews, Bertha A., daughter, white, female, Sept 1876, 33, S, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Lilly F., daughter, white, female, Oct 1879, 20, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, school teacher

McAndrews, Clara M., daughter, white, female, Oct 1882, 17, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Jane A., daughter, white, female, Oct 1884, 15, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

McAndrews, Pearl W., daughter, white, female, Aug 1892, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, at school

24. Robert C. MOLSEED (*Bridget LANGAN*³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 24 Feb 1861 in Clinton, Iowa, United States, ³⁴ died on 14 Aug 1905 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ³⁴ at age 44, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

General Notes: Arrived in Vail in 1873 per death record at: http://www.rootsweb.com/~iacrawfo/xcrdec.html

Noted events in his life were:

- He has conflicting birth information of 24 Feb 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁰¹
- He appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ MOLEY, Anthony, 25, M, Farmer, 400, 150, Ireland

MOLEY, Bridget, 25, F, Ireland

MOLEY, Elizabeth J., F, 3, Iowa

MOLEY, Mary, F, 2, Iowa

MOLEY, Robert, M, 3/12, Iowa

 He appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

He appeared on the census on 11 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰² MOLESEED, R. C., head, white, male, Feb 1861, 39, md-10, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, rent farm 120

MOLESEED, Elizabeth, wife, white, female, Jun 1867, 32, md-10, 4-4, born Iowa, both parents Ireland

MOLESEED, Clarance, son, white, male, Oct 1890, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, at school MOLESEED, Regina, daugther, white, female, Fby 1892, 7, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, at school

MOLESEED, Edna, daughter, white, female, May 1895, 5, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, at school

MOLESEED, Margaret, daughter, white, female, Nov 1897, 2, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

Robert married **Elizabeth BYRNES**, daughter of **John BYRNES** and **Bridget SMITH**, on 3 Feb 1890. Elizabeth was born on 3 Jun 1867 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States, ¹⁰³ died on 18 Oct 1956 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ¹⁰⁴ at age 89, and was buried on 20 Oct 1956 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ¹⁰⁵ The cause of her death was Coronary occlusion.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁰⁶

(Indexed as Elizabeth Moland)

MOLSEED, Elizabeth, head, female, white, 42, w1, 4-4, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, own, free, house

MOLSEED, Clarence, son, male, white, 19, s, born Iowa, both parents Ia., student

MOLSEED, Regina, daughter, female, white, 17, s, born Iowa, both parents Ia., none

MOLSEED, Edna, daughter, female, white, 14, s, born Iowa, both parents Ia., none

MOLSEED, Margaret, daugter, female, white, 12, s, born Iowa, both parents Ia., none

She appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ¹⁰⁷ (Indexed as Elizabeth Moland)

MOLSEED, Elizabeth R., head, own, free, white, female, 52, wd., born Iowa, both parents Ireland, none

MOLSEED, Clarence S., son, white, male, 29, md, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, physician, medical, OA

MOLSEED, Marie, daughter in law, white, female, 24, md, born Nebraska, both parents Ireland, none

MOLSEED, Regina C., daughter, female, white, 26, s, born South Dakota, both parents Iowa, clerk, ?? Co.

MOLSEED, Edna M., daughter, female, white, 24, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, teacher, public school

MOLSEED, Margaret E., daughter, female, white, 22, s, both Iowa, both parents Iowa, stenographer, ?? Shoe Company

MOLSEED, Mearl A., nephew, male, white, 21, s, born South Dakota, both parents Iowa, none

She appeared on the census on 2 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ¹⁰⁸ (Indexed as Elizabeth B. Mokeed)

5120 Birt St. (Burt St.)

MOLSEED, Elizabeth B., head, own, \$10,000.00, female, white, 62, wd., born Iowa, both parents Northern Ireland, none

MOLSEED, Regina, daughter, female, white, 36, s, born South Dakota, both parents, Iowa, teacher, public school

MOLSEED, Edna, daughter, female, white, 34, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, manager, Filme Board of T**1

Children from this marriage were:

82 M i. **Clarence MOLSEED**⁴² was born on 24 Oct 1890 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States¹⁰⁹ and died before 20 Oct 1956.

Death Notes: Not living at the time of his mother's death.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.¹¹⁰

MOLSEED, Clarence S., lodger, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

83 F ii. **Regina MOLSEED** was born in Feb 1892 in Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹¹¹ and died in Jan 1969 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ¹¹² at age 76. She never married and had no children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting birth information of 23 Feb 1893 in Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹¹³
- Her Social Security Number was 505-01-6554 issued before 1951 in NE, United States. Last residence: 68132 Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States of America
- 84 F iii. **Edna MOLSEED** was born in May 1895 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹¹¹ and died before 20 Oct 1956.

Death Notes: Not living at the time of her mother's death.

- + 85 F iv. **Margaret MOLSEED** was born on 13 Nov 1897 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 114 and died in Apr 1982 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States 115 at age 84.
- **25.** Mary MOLSEED (Bridget LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born in 1862.

Noted events in her life were:

- She has conflicting birth information of Abt 1858 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.¹⁰¹
- She appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1860 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²⁷ MOLEY, Anthony, 25, M, Farmer, 400, 150, Ireland

MOLEY, Bridget, 25, F, Ireland

MOLEY, Elizabeth J., F, 3, Iowa

MOLEY, Mary, F, 2, Iowa

MOLEY, Robert, M, 3/12, Iowa

 She appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

- She appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁹ Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Mary married **James Washington LOWREY**. Another name for James was James Washington LOWRIE.

Children from this marriage were:

86 M i. Clarence LOWRIE.

87 M ii. Robert LOWRIE.

26. James Augustus MOLSEED (*Bridget LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born in May 1863 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 4 Oct 1933 in Bennett, South Dakota, United States ³⁶ at age 70.

General Notes: Listed as a Crawford Co. farmer in 1892 in Vail

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

He appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1900 in Turner, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹¹⁶ MOLSEED, James A., head, white, male, May 1863, 37, M-12, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, 0, yes, yes, own, mortgaged, farm no. 68

MOLSEED, Nellie M., wife, white, female, Sep 1865, 34, M-12, 6-6, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother in Illinois, yes, yes, yes

MOLSEED, Lone T (or F), daughter, white, female, July 1888, 11, single, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, attd school-7, yes, yes, yes

MOLSEED, Anne E, daughter, white, female, Feb. 1891, 9, single, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, attd school-7, yes, yes, yes

MOLSEED, James A., son, white, male, Dec 1892, 7, single, born S. Dakota, both parents Iowa, attd school-7, yes, yes, yes

MOLSEED, Lila M., daughter, white, female, Jan 1895, 5, single, born So. Dakota, both parents Iowa, attd school-2

MOLSEED, Clyde A., son, white, male, Oct 1896, 3, single, born So. Dakota, both parents Iowa MOLSEED, Louis G., son, white, male, Sep 1898, 1, single, both So. Dakota, both parents Iowa

 He appeared on the census on 20 Apr 1910 in Turner, Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹¹⁷

MOLSEED, James, head, male, white, 46, md-22, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, general farm, own free farm 103

MOLSEED, Nellie E., female, white, 43, md-22, 8-7, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Illinois, none

MOLSEED, Leona, daughter, female, white, 21, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, measurer, farm

MOLSEED, Anna, daugter, female, white, 19, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MOLSEED, John, son, male, white, 17, born So Dak, both parents Iowa, farmer, home farm

MOLSEED, Lila, daughter, female, white, 15, born So Dak, both parents Iowa, none

MOLSEED, Clyde, son, male, white, 13, born So Dak, both parents Iowa, none

MOLSEED, James, son, male, white, 8, born So Dak, both parents Iowa, none

MOLSEED, Daniel, son, male, white, 3 (or 4 written over it), born So Dak, both parents Iowa, none

MOLSEED, John, brother, male, white, 43, wd, born Iowa, both parents ireland,

 He appeared on the census in Jan 1920 in South Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States.¹¹⁸

MOLSEED, James, head, own, mortgaged, male, white, 56, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland/English, yes, farmer, general farm, own account, farm no. 21

MOLSEED, Nellie, wife, female, white, 54, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland/English, yes, none

MOLSEED, John A., son, male, white, 27, s, yes, yes, born South Dakota, both parents Iowa, yes, rural mail carrier, U. S. Mail service, work

MOLSEED, James, son, male, white, 17, s, no, yes, yes, born South Dakota, both parents Iowa, yes, farm laborer, home farm

MOLSEED, Darrell, son, mame, white 13, s, yes, yes, yes, born South Dakota, both parents Iowa, yes, none

James married **Mary Ellen "Nellie" McERLAIN** about 1886 in Iowa, United States. Nellie was born on 24 Sep 1865 in Iowa, United States¹¹⁹ and died on 6 Nov 1943 in Los Angeles, California, United States¹¹⁹ at age 78. She was usually called Nellie.

Children from this marriage were:

- 88 F i. Leona MOLSEED was born in Jul 1888 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 116
- 89 F ii. **Ann Esther MOLSEED**¹²⁰ was born in Feb 1891 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹¹⁶

Ann married **Cleve S. LILEY**¹²⁰ on 25 Jun 1923 in Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States. ¹²¹ Cleve was born about 1885. ¹²⁰

Marriage Notes: His record shows, 38 years old, county of residence Minnehaha

90 M iii. **John Adelbert MOLSEED** was born on 24 Dec 1892 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States¹²² and died in Nov 1965 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States¹²³ at age 72.

Noted events in his life were:

His Social Security Number was 504-16-3036 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. 124
 Name: John Molseed

SSN: 504-16-3036

Last Residence: South Dakota

Born: 24 Dec 1892 Died: Nov 1965

State (Year) SSN issued: South Dakota (Before 1951)

John married **Martha A. JANISH**¹²⁰ on 20 May 1922 in Davison, South Dakota, United States. ¹²⁵ Martha was born on 18 Sep 1897 ¹²⁶ and died in Aug 1980 in Hartford, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States ¹²⁶ at age 82.

Noted events in her life were:

Her Social Security Number was 504-01-9123 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. 126
 Name: Martha Molseed

SSN: 504-01-9123

Last Residence: 57033 Hartford, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States of America Born: 18 Sep 1897

Last Benefit: 57102 Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States of America Died: Aug 1980

State (Year) SSN issued: South Dakota (Before 1951)

91 F iv. **Lila Marie MOLSEED** was born on 6 Jan 1895 in Turner, South Dakota, United States. 127

- + 92 M v. **Clyde Augustus MOLSEED** was born on 31 Oct 1896 in South Dakota, United States 128 and died in Oct 1972 in Torrance, Los Angeles, California, United States 129 at age 76.
 - 93 M vi. Louis Glen MOLSEED was born in Sep 1898 in South Dakota, United States.
 - 94 M vii. **James E. MOLSEED**¹¹⁹ was born on 8 Apr 1902 in Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹¹⁹ and died on 30 May 1963 in Riverside, Riverside, California, United States ¹¹⁹ at age 61.

Noted events in his life were:

 Military: World War II, 11 Nov 1942, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California, United States.¹³⁰

Name: James E Molseed

Birth Year: 1902

Race: White, citizen (White) Nativity State or Country: Iowa

State: California

County or City: Los Angeles

Enlistment Date: 11 Nov 1942 Enlistment State: California Enlistment City: Los Angeles

Branch: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA
Branch Code: Branch Immaterial - Warrant Officers, USA

Grade: Private Grade Code: Private

Term of Enlistment: Enlistment for the duration of the War or other emergency, plus

six months, subject to the discretion of the President or otherwise according to law

Component: Selectees (Enlisted Men)

Source: Civil Life

Education: 1 year of college

Marital Status: Single, without dependents

Height: 69 Weight: 184

- 95 M viii. **Daniel Darrell MOLSEED** was born on 29 Nov 1906 in South Dakota, United States ¹³¹ and died on 2 Oct 1947 in Los Angeles, California, United States ¹³¹ at age 40
- **27. John C MOLSEED** (*Bridget LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 13 Apr 1864 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States, died on 11 Oct 1936 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States ³⁷ at age 72, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

- He has conflicting birth information of 1865. ¹³²
- He appeared on the census on 5 Aug 1870 in Washington Twp., Clinton, Iowa, United States.²⁸

MOLSEED, Anthony, 49, male, white, farmer, 2100, 650, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Bridget, 35, female, white, keeping house, born Ireland, both parents of foreign birth, can't read/write

MOLSEED, Eliza, 14, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Mary, 12, female, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Robert, 10, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, James, 8, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, John, 6, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

MOLSEED, Daniel, 4, male, white, at home, born Iowa, both parents of foreign birth

- He appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁹ Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
 - ----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

 He appeared on the census on 12 Jun 1900 in Turner, Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹³³

MOLSEED, John C., head, white, male, Apr 1866, 34, M-4, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, 0, yes, yes, yes, own, mortgaged, farm no. 69

MOLSEED, Susie F., wife, white, female, Jul 1871, 28, M-4, 2-2, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Canada, yes, yes, yes

MOLSEED, Merl A., son, white, male, Apr 1898, 2, single, So. Dakota, both parents Iowa MOLSEED, Frances C., daughter, white, female, Feb 1900, 3/12, single, So. Dakota, both parents Iowa

FLYNN, Anna, sister-in-law, white, female, Aug 1876, 23, single, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Canada, school teacher-3, yes, yes

John married **Susan FLYNN** on 9 Jun 1896 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Susan was born on 18 Jul 1870 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹³⁴ and died on 21 Dec 1901 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹³⁴ at age 31.

The child from this marriage was:

 Merl Ambrose MOLSEED⁴² was born on 24 Apr 1898 in Turner, South Dakota, United States¹³⁵ and died on 10 Mar 1930 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States³⁶ at age 31.

Noted events in his life were:

• He appeared on the census on 6 Jan 1920 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

Enumerated with aunt Elizabeth Byrnes Molseed (Mrs. Robert C.)

29. Anthony D. MOLSEED (*Bridget LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 20 Apr 1869 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States³⁸ and died on 24 Sep 1939 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States³⁶ at age 70.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1910 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹³⁶

(Indexed as Malseed - though it is written Molseed)

MOLSEED, Anthony D., head, male, white, 38, m1-11, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, general farm, OA, rent farm 63

MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, female, white, 37, m1-11, 4-4, born Illinois, both parents Canada/Irish, none

MOLSEED, Adrien, son, male, white, 9, s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother Illinois MOLSEED, Basil, son, male, white, 7, s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother Illinois MOLSEED, Geraldine, daughter, female, white, 4, s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother Illinois

MOLSEED, Cecil, son, male, white, 2, s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother Illinois

• He appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹³⁷ MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none

MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

 His obituary was published in the Centerville Journal on 28 Sep 1939 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. Anthony Molseed's Obituary from the "Centerville Journal" September 28, 1939:

A.D. Molseed rites Held Wed.

Death came quietly to A.D. Molseed on Saturday to bring to a close seven long years of suffering. After being confined to his bed and wheelchair for six years because of arthritis and after suffering periods of intense pain when no medication could clam the torture, a sudden stroke brought him relief and his life slowly ebbed away easily and gently with no pain or suffering.

Mr. Molseed was one of the early settlers of Centerville, coming here with his parents and brothers and sisters in 1889, 50 years ago. For many years the family resided in the same residence now occupied by the Molseed family and farmed the many acres of land lying south of Centerville. The present Lowrie's addition is named after Washington Lowrie, brother-in-law of Mr. Molseed, who platted the ground when it became part of the city. Mr. Lowrie was at one time superintendent of schools here.

Anthony D. Molseed was born on April 20, 1869, at DeWitt, Iowa, to Anthony and Bridget Molseed, both of whom were born in Ireland and came to this country at an early age. From DeWitt the family moved to Vail, Iowa where they resided until 1889 when they moved to Centerville.

On October 18, 1899 he was united in marriage to Mary E. Finley, the ceremony taking place in the Mother of Mercy Catholic Church in Centerville. They held the honor of being the first couple married in the Catholic Church here, a distinction which they have always cherished. To this union five children were born, all of whom survive. They are Dr. A.J. Molseed of Orfordville, Wis., B.A. Molseed of Arlington, Va., Miss Geraldine Molseed of Centerville, C.R. Molseed of Allentown, Pa., and U.R. Molseed of Yankton.

Mr. and Mrs. Molseed were devoted to their work in rearing a splendid family and at the same time taking care of the many duties in connection with maintaining their farm which in the earlier days was a greater task than now. For a time they moved onto another farm and moved outside of the city but in 1918 they moved back into town and retired from active farming operations.

Mr. Molseed had five brothers and three sisters. His death leaves only one sister, Mrs. J.M. Glynn of Chicago, Ill., of the original family surviving.

In addition to his widow, children and sister, the deceased is survived by two daughters-in-law, Mrs. A.J. Molseed and Mrs. B.A. Molseed and two grandchildren, Robert and Maryan Molseed, children of Mr. and Mrs. B.A. Molseed, besides numerous other relatives and a large number of friends

Funeral services were conducted Wednesday morning at 9 o'clock at the Mother of Mercy Church with Father L.V. Husman in charge of the rites. Burial was in Riverview Cemetery. Pallbearers were Hugh Costello, Daniel Logue, Wm. Neiles, Chas. Newton, Emil Engman and Robert Young.

The passing of Mr. Molseed has taken another of the many early pioneers of the community who did so much in the earlier days to make Centerville a thriving and prosperous community. Although his long illness has kept him secluded except for visitors, he will be remembered as one of the community's valued workers, by those who knew him when younger as well as those who have learned of his many contributions through his countless friends.

Anthony married **Mary Elizabeth FINLEY** on 18 Oct 1899 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. Mary was born on 5 Nov 1872 in La Salle, La Salle, Illinois, United States ¹³⁸ and died on 11 Oct 1961 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹³⁸ at age 88.

Marriage Notes: First couple married in the Mother of Mercy Catholic Church.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹³⁷

MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer

MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none

MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential

MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none

MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

Children from this marriage were:

97 M i. **Adrian Joseph MOLSEED** was born in Jul 1901 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹³⁷

MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer

MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none

MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential

MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none

MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

- + 98 M ii. **Basil Anthony MOLSEED** was born on 22 Jan 1903 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 16 Apr 1991 in Fairfax, Fairfax, Virginia, United States 139 at age 88.
 - 99 F iii. **Geraldine MOLSEED** was born on 8 Jul 1905 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States 140 and died on 30 Sep 1996 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States 140 at age 91.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. 137

MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer

MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none

MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential

MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none

MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

• Her Social Security Number was 506-12-3643 issued before 1951 in NE, United

States.¹⁴¹

Name: Geraldine Molseed

SSN: 506-12-3643

Last Residence: 57101 Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States of

America

Born: 8 Jul 1905 Died: 30 Sep 1996

State (Year) SSN issued: Nebraska (Before 1951)

+ 100 M iv. **Cecil Robert MOLSEED** was born in Jan 1907 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.

+ 101 M v. **Urban Raphael MOLSEED** was born on 3 Aug 1910 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States 142 and died on 21 Jan 2000 in Aberdeen, Brown, South Dakota, United States 142 at age 89.

30. Frances Ellen MOLSEED (*Bridget LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born in Jun 1873 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States⁸ and died on 3 Aug 1954 at age 81.

Noted events in her life were:

She appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁹ Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

----, Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland

----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Frances married **Dr. James M. GLYNN**, son of **Thomas GLYNN** and **Anna ENNIS**, in 1894 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. James was born on 21 Jul 1866 in Long Grove, Scott, Iowa, United States and died on 3 Jul 1938 in Chicago. Cook, Illinois, United States at age 71.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 1 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁰ GLYNN, James M., head, white, male, July 1866, 33, md-5, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Canada, Physician

GLYNN, Francis I., wife, white, female, June 1873, 26, md-5, born Iowa, both parents Ireland GLYNN, Madilyn, daughter, white, female, Apr 1898, 2, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa MOLSEED, Bridget, m in law, white, female, Aug 1831, 68, md-45, 10-9, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, 1850, 50

The child from this marriage was:

102 F i. Madeline GLYNN was born in Apr 1898 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁸

31. Louis E. MOLSEED (*Bridget LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 2 Jul 1877 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 15 May 1925 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 47.

General Notes: Vail's first dentist

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁹ Molseed, Anthony; White; Male; 52; Md; Farmer; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland ----. Bridget; White; Female; 51; Md; Keeping house; Ireland; Ireland

- ----, Mary; White; Female; 18; Single; at home; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, John, White; Male; 16; Single; works on farm; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Daniel; White; Male; 14; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Anthony; White; Male; 11; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Fannie, White; Female; 7; Single; at school; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland
- ----, Louis; White; Male; 2; son; single; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Logue, Maggie; White; Female; 19; Boarder; single; servant girl; Iowa; Ireland; Ireland

Louis married **Mae HICKEY**, daughter of **John HICKEY** and **Anna EARLY**, before 1916. Mae was born on 31 Mar 1885 and died on 9 Jun 1916 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 31.

The child from this marriage was:

Rita M MOLSEED was born on 15 Oct 1908 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States, 143 died on 31 Dec 2001 in Carroll, Carroll, Iowa, United States 144 at age 93, and was buried on 3 Jan 2002 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. She never married and had no children.

Noted events in her life were:

- Her Social Security Number was 507-01-6642 issued before 1951 in NE, United States. 144 Last residence: 51465 Vail, Crawford, IA.
- **39.** Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE (Susan LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born on 24 Sep 1857 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 6 Sep 1936 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States at age 78. She was usually called Maggie.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³ Enumerated with Anthony Molseed family. See them for details.

Maggie married **John P. DIXON**, son of **John DIXON** and **Catherine SULLIVAN**, on 29 Jan 1883 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁴⁵ John was born on 25 Sep 1857 in Germantown, Adams, Pennsylvania, United States and died on 1 Apr 1925 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States at age 67.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 104 M i. **Leo Joseph DIXON** was born on 25 Oct 1883 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 8 Nov 1961 in Monterey Park, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 78.
- + 105 M ii. **George Francis DIXON**⁴² was born on 15 Dec 1884 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁴² and died on 16 Jul 1975 in Rock Valley, Sioux, Iowa, United States at age 90.
 - 106 M iii. Edward W. DIXON was born on 25 Apr 1886 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 9 Mar 1956 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 69.
 Edward married Margaret Alice DILLON on 3 May 1934 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Margaret was born in 1890 and died on 5 Mar 1978 in Viborg, Turner, South Dakota, United States at age 88.
- + 107 F iv. **Cecelia Ellen DIXON** was born on 12 Feb 1890 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 25 Jul 1935 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 45.
- + 108 M v. **John Vincent DIXON**⁴² was born on 25 Aug 1896 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ⁴² and died on 15 Jul 1970 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States at age 73.
 - 109 M vi. **Raymond Thomas DIXON**⁴² was born on 12 Jan 1899 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States at age 56.

Raymond married **Nellie Catherine McDONALD**, daughter of **John McDONALD** and **Catherine BUCKLEY**, on 14 Feb 1928 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Nellie was born on 12 Aug 1902 in Neola, Pottawattamie, Iowa, United States and died on 12 Sep 1989 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 87.

42. Daniel Joseph LOGUE, Jr. (*Susan LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 25 Sep 1864 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 29 Apr 1954 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States at age 89.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 3 Feb 1920 in Daneville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹⁴⁶ LOGUE, Dan J., head, own, mortgaged, white, male, 50, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, general farm, Em, farm no. 27

LOGUE, Kate, wife, female, white, 39, md, yes, yes, born S. Dak., father Ireland, mother NY, yes, none

LOGUE, Dan R., son, male, white, 17, s, born S. Dak, father Iowa, mother So. Dak., yes, none

LOGUE, Cletus, son, male, white, 15, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother So. Dak., yes, none

LOGUE, Victor, son, male, white, 13, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother So. Dak., yes, none

LOGUE, Bessie, dau, female, white, 11, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother S. Dak., yes, none

LOGUE, Florence, dau, female, white, 9, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother S. Dak., yes, none LOGUE, Glenwood, son, male, white, 5 */12, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother S. Dak., yes,

LOGUE, Glenwood, son, male, white, 5 */12, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother S. Dak., yes, none

LOGUE, Katherine, dau, female, white, 3 6/12, s, born S. Dak., father Iowa, mother S. Dak., yes, none

Daniel married **Catharine Mary "Kate" KILBRIDE**, daughter of **Patrick KILBRIDE** and **Catharine FLYNN**, on 11 Feb 1901 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Kate was born on 5 Sep 1880 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States and died on 1 Jan 1959 in Viborg, Turner, South Dakota, United States at age 78. She was usually called Kate.

Children from this marriage were:

 Daniel Romuald LOGUE was born on 7 Feb 1902 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States¹⁴⁷ and died on 23 Apr 1983 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States¹⁴⁷ at age 81.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 503-28-2173 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. 147 Last residence: 57014 Centerville, Turner, SD.
- + 111 M ii. Cletus Sylvester LOGUE was born on 7 Mar 1904 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 22 Mar 1973 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 69.
 - 112 M iii. **Victor Mamertus LOGUE** was born on 15 Nov 1905 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States¹⁴⁸ and died on 2 Mar 1985 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States¹⁴⁸ at age 79.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 504-26-0300 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹⁴⁸ Last address: 57014 Centerville, Turner, SD.
- 113 F iv. **Catharine Manetta LOGUE** was born on 5 Apr 1908 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 3 Aug 1908 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.
- + 114 F v. **Elizabeth Marcella "Bessie" LOGUE** was born on 26 Jul 1909 in Turner, South Dakota, United States 149 and died on 19 Sep 2000 in Pierre, Hughes, South Dakota,

United States¹⁵⁰ at age 91.

- + 115 F vi. **Florence Glenetta LOGUE** was born about 1910 in Turner, South Dakota, United States. 151
- + 116 M vii. **Patrick Glenwood "Glen" LOGUE** was born on 6 Mar 1914 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States 152 and died on 11 Nov 1991 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States 152 at age 77.
 - 117 M viii. **Joseph LOGUE** was born on 26 Feb 1923 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 20 Mar 1923 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.
- **44.** Mary Elizabeth LOGUE (Susan LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born on 1 Jan 1867 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 12 Nov 1947 at age 80.

Mary married **Bernard CARR**, son of **CARR** and **Unknown**, on 1 Apr 1893 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Bernard was born on 31 Oct 1861 in Dublin, Dublin, Leinster, Ireland and died on 3 Dec 1952 at age 91.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.¹⁵³
- CARR, Bernard, head, rent, male, white, 59, md, 188* na 18**, yes, yes, born Ireland, both parents Ireland, yes, farmer, general farm, empl, farm 11
- CARR, Mary E., wife, female, white, 55, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, yes, none CARR, John R., son, male, white, 25, s, yes, yes, born S. Dak., father Ireland, mother Iowa, yes, farm laborer
- CARR, Bernadette, dau, female, white, 19, s, no, yes, yes, born S. Dak., father Ireland, mother Iowa, house keeper on farm
- CARR, Emmett, son, male, white, 15, s, yes, yes, yes, born S. Dak, father Ireland, mother Iowa, ves. none
- CARR, Hugh, son, male, white, 12, s, yes, yes, yes, born S. Dak, father Ireland, mother Iowa, yes, none

Children from this marriage were:

- + 118 M i. **John Raymond CARR**⁴² was born on 3 Apr 1894 in South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁴ and died on 13 Feb 1977 in Mitchell, Davison, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁵ at age 82.
 - 119 M ii. **Francis CARR** was born on 14 Dec 1896.
 - 120 F iii. Bernadette CARR was born about 1900 in South Dakota, United States. 156
- + 121 M iv. **Emmett Ambrose CARR** was born on 25 Jan 1904 in South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁷ and died on 24 Sep 1993 in Lake Norden, Hamlin, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁸ at age 89.
 - v. **Hugh CARR** was born on 16 Sep 1907 in South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁹ and died in Feb 1985 in Madison, Lake, South Dakota, United States ¹⁶⁰ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 503-05-3203 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹⁶⁰ Last residence: 57042 Madison, Lake, SD.
- **45.** Susan LOGUE (Susan LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born in Apr 1869 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 26 Mar 1934 in Pipestone, Pipestone, Minnesota, United States at age 64.

Susan married **Michael J. KILBRIDE**, son of **Patrick KILBRIDE** and **Catharine FLYNN**, on 14 Feb 1903. Michael was born on 12 Sep 1877 in Wakonda, Dakota Territory, South Dakota, United States and died on 24 Aug 1940 in Pipestone, Pipestone, Minnesota, United States at age 62.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 2 May 1910 in Star Twp., Clay, South Dakota, United States. ¹⁶¹ KILBRIDE, Mikel J., head, male, white, 32, M-7, born South Dakota, both parents Ireland, farmer, yes, yes

KILBRIDE, Susanna A., wife, female, white, 32, M-7, 3-3, born Iowa, both parents Ireland KILBRIDE, Delbert M., son, male, white, 5, S, born South Dakota, father South Dakota, mother Iowa

KILBRIDE, Robin G., daughter, female, white, 3, S, born South Dakota, father South Dakota, mother Iowa

KILBRIDE, Cecil P., son, male, white, 2, S, born South Dakota, father South Dakota, mother Iowa

Children from this marriage were:

- + 123 M i. **Delbert J. KILBRIDE** was born on 27 Feb 1905 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 5 Sep 1940 in Pipestone, Pipestone, Minnesota, United States at age 35.
 - 124 F ii. **Robin G. KILBRIDE** was born on 6 Aug 1906 and died in 1987 at age 81.
 - 125 M iii. Cecil P. KILBRIDE was born about 1907 and died in 1971 about age 64.
 - 126 M iv. Everett KILBRIDE was born in 1911 and died in 1911.
- **47. Francis William "Frank" LOGUE, Sr.** (Susan LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born in Dec 1876 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died in 1943 at age 67. He was usually called Frank.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 6 Feb 1920 in Hurley, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹⁶² LOGUE, Frank W., head, rent, male, white, 42, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Irelans, yes, farmer, general farm, em, farm 65
- LOGUE, Mary E., wife, female, white, 36, md, yes, yes, born South Dakota, both parents Illinois, yes, none
- LOGUE, Dorothy L., dau, female, white, 4 11/12(?), s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother South Dakota, none
- LOGUE, Francis, son, male, white, 4, s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother South Dakota, none
- LOGUE, Hugh E., son, male, white, 2 7/12, s, born South Dakota, father Iowa, mother South Dakota, none

Frank married **Mary E. DWYER** on 20 Feb 1912 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Mary was born in 1881 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States and died in 1961 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States at age 80.

Children from this marriage were:

- 127 F i. Margaret LOGUE was born on 11 Sep 1912 and died on 17 Dec 1914 at age 2.
- 128 F ii. **Dorothy L. LOGUE** was born on 5 Feb 1915 in Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁶³ and died on 18 Apr 1979 in Parker, Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁶³ at age 64.

Noted events in her life were:

 Her Social Security Number was 503-20-3478 issued before 1951 in Parker, Turner, South Dakota, United States. 163 Last residence and benefit: 57053 Parker, Turner, SD

Dorothy married John MARQUARDT.

+ 129 M iii. **Francis William LOGUE, Jr.** was born on 25 Jan 1916 in Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁶⁴ and died on 23 Oct 1996 in Aurora, Hamilton, Nebraska, United States ¹⁶⁵ at age 80.

48. Catherine Ann COSTELLO³⁴ (*Mary LANGAN*³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 16 Sep 1857 in Iowa, United States, ⁵¹ died on 23 Oct 1933⁵¹ at age 76, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

Catherine married **John Joseph FLYNN**, ³⁴ son of **James FLYNN** and **Mary KEARNEY**, on 8 Feb 1878 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. John was born on 15 Mar 1850 in Drogheda, Louth, Leinster, Ireland, ³⁴ died on 25 Apr 1915 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ³⁴ at age 65, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 23 Jun 1880 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁶⁶ FLYNN, John, white, male, 25, md, farmer, born Ireland, both parents Ireland FLYNN, Catherine, white, female, 19, wife, md, keeping house, born Iowa, both parents Ireland
- He appeared on the census on 2 Jun 1900 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁶⁷ FLYNN, John; Head; W; M; Mar 1850; 50; md. 20 yrs; Ireland; Ireland; Ireland; Immigration 1892; here 28 yrs; Landlord

FLYNN, Catherine; Wife; W; F; Sep 1858; 41; md. 20 yrs; Iowa; Ireland, Ireland

FLYNN, Mary A.; Daughter; W; F; Aug 1879; 20; single; Iowa; Ireland; Iowa; dressmaker

FLYNN, Catherine E.; Daughter; W; F; Feb 1882; 18; single Iowa; Ireland, Iowa

FLYNN, Bridget, daughter; W; F; Feb 1889; 13; single; Iowa; Ireland, Iowa; attd school

FLYNN, Susan; daughter; W; F; Feb 1895; 5; single, Iowa, Ireland, Iowa

FLYNN, Peter R; son; W; M; Jul 1897; 2; single; Iowa, Ireland, Iowa

FLYNN, Margaret; daughter; W; F; Sep 1899; 8 mos; single; Iowa, Ireland, Iowa

Children from this marriage were:

- + 130 F i. **Mary Agnes FLYNN** was born on 15 Aug 1879 in Iowa, United States⁸ and died in Feb 1967¹⁶⁸ at age 87.
 - 131 M ii. James Edward FLYNN was born on 29 Nov 1881 and died on 1 Oct 1894 at age 12.
 - 132 F iii. Catherine Elizabeth "Kate" FLYNN was born on 1 Feb 1882 in Iowa, United States and died on 21 Sep 1968 at age 86. She was usually called Kate.

Kate married **Harry E. WAACK** 42 on 24 Jun 1914. Harry was born on 31 Jul 1887 169 and died on 25 Oct 1965 169 at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 478-46-9584 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ¹⁶⁹ Last residence: 52751 Grand Mound, Clinton, IA.
- He has conflicting birth information of 31 Jul 1886 in Iowa, United States. 42
- 133 F iv. **Rosa Ann FLYNN** was born on 30 Dec 1884 and died on 1 Oct 1894 at age 9.
- + 134 F v. **Bridget "Bid" FLYNN** was born on 27 Feb 1887 and died on 29 Apr 1986 at age 99.
 - 135 M vi. **John Joseph FLYNN** was born on 5 Mar 1889 and died on 11 Oct 1894 at age 5.
 - 136 F vii. Ella Cecilia FLYNN was born on 8 Jan 18918 and died on 8 Oct 1894 at age 3.
 - 137 M viii. **Vincent Anthony FLYNN** was born on 17 Jan 1893 and died on 17 Oct 1894 at age 1. He never married and had no children.
 - 138 F ix. Susan Irene FLYNN was born on 3 Feb 1895 and died on 8 Sep 1976 at age 81.

General Notes: SS#: 481-60-6769

Issued in: Iowa

Birth date: Feb 3, 1895 Death date: Sep 1976 Residence code: Iowa

ZIP Code of last known residence: 51465

Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Vail, Iowa

Susan married **Henry James SIEGNER**⁴² on 4 Feb 1914. Henry was born on 24 Sep 1886 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁴² and died on 5 Jul 1963 at age 76.

139 M x. **Peter Raymond FLYNN**⁴² was born on 8 Jul 1897¹⁷⁰ and died on 1 Aug 1985¹⁷¹ at age 88.

General Notes: SS#: 505-10-0377

Issued in: Nebraska Birth date: Jul 8, 1897 Death date: Aug 1985 Residence code: Nebraska

ZIP Code of last known residence: 68104 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Omaha, Nebraska

Peter married **Helen OLSON** on 3 Mar 1919. Helen was born on 20 Jun 1899 and died on 22 Apr 1992 at age 92.

140 F xi. Margaret Teresa FLYNN was born on 6 Sep 18998 and died on 3 Dec 1988 at age 89.

Margaret married **Leonard James O'BRIEN**⁴² on 25 Nov 1919. Leonard was born on 21 Nov 1895 in Iowa, United States ¹⁷² and died on 9 Feb 1958 ¹⁷³ at age 62.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a Social Security Number before 1951 in R. R. Retirement. ¹⁷³ Last residence listed as Virginia.
- **52.** Elizabeth COSTELLO (*Mary LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 20 Feb 1865 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States⁴⁹ and died on 7 Mar 1903⁴⁹ at age 38.

General Notes: Listed in 1892 Clinton County Farmers

Elizabeth married **Thomas O'SHANESSEY** WFT Est 1893-1902.

Children from this marriage were:

- 141 M i. **Thomas Leo O'SHANESSEY** was born in 1892.
- 142 F ii. **Mabel O'SHANESSEY** was born in 1894.
- 143 M iii. Charles R O'SHANESSEY was born in 1897.
- **53. John Joseph COSTELLO** (*Mary LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 7 Nov 1867 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 11 Oct 1956 in Denison, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 88.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1900 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.¹⁷⁴
 - COSTELLO, John; Head; W; M; Dec 1865; 34; md. 10yrs; Ia, Ireland, Ireland,
 - COSTELLO, Kate; Wife; W; F; Feb 1872; 28; md. 10yrs. 5-4, Ia, Ireland, Ireland
 - COSTELLO, James, Son, W. M. May 1891, 9, single, ia, ia, ia
 - COSTELLO, Raymond, Son, W. M, Mar 1893; 7, single, ia, ia, ia
 - COSTELLO, John, Son, W. M, Jul 1987, 2, Single, ia, ia, ia
 - COSTELLO, Mary, Dau, white, female, Apr 1900, 2/12, born Iowa, both parents Iowa
- FLINT, Mary, boarder, white, female, Aug 1880, 19, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Iowa, at school
- He appeared on the census on 18 Apr 1910 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 175

COSTELLO, John J., head, male, white, 38, md1-19, born Iowa, both parents Ire/English, own income, own income, own house free

COSTELLO, Katie D., wife, female, white, 32, m1-19, 6-5, born Ia, both parents Ire/English, one

COSTELLO, James, son, male, white, 17, s, born Ia, both parents Ia, laborer

COSTELLO, Raymond, son, male, white, 15, s, born Ia, both parents Ia, laborer

COSTELLO, John, son, male, white, 12, s, born Ia, both parents Ia

COSTELLO, Marie, dau, female, white, 10, born Ia, both parents Ia

COSTELLO, Francis, dau, female, white, born ia, both parents Ia

John married **Catherine DUGAN**, daughter of **Martin DUGAN** and **Mary RYAN**, on 16 Jul 1890 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁷⁶ Catherine was born on 12 Feb 1872 in Bertram, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 4 Jul 1932 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States at age 60.

Children from this marriage were:

i. **James Martin COSTELLO**¹⁷⁷ was born on 5 May 1891 in Iowa, United States, ¹⁷⁸ died on 17 Dec 1943³⁴ at age 52, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

James married **Nellie J. POWERS**, daughter of **John POWERS** and **Jane O'DONNELL**, in Jan 1912. Nellie was born on 14 Sep 1891 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁷⁹ and died on 27 Nov 1969 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁸⁰ at age 78.

- 145 F ii. **Grace COSTELLO** was born in 1892 and died in 1897 at age 5. She never married and had no children.
- + 146 M iii. **Raymond E COSTELLO** was born on 13 Mar 1893 in Iowa, United States ¹⁸¹ and died on 10 Dec 1956 at age 63.
 - 147 M iv. **John Ward COSTELLO**⁴² was born on 9 Jul 1897 in Iowa, United States ¹⁸² and died on 3 Jul 1949 at age 51.

Burial Notes: St. Ann's Cemetery, Vail, IA.

General Notes: WW II; Pvt 601 Field Army Bn

- + 148 F v. **Marie Grace COSTELLO**³⁴ was born on 4 Apr 1900, ¹⁸³ died on 22 Jul 1942³⁴ at age 42, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴
- + 149 F vi. **Frances Catherine COSTELLO**³⁴ was born on 25 Sep 1906, ¹⁸⁴ died on 28 Oct 1990¹⁸⁴ at age 84, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴
- **56. Hugh COSTELLO** (*Mary LANGAN*³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 12 Apr 1873 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁴⁹ and died on 18 Feb 1941⁴⁹ at age 67.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 5 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁸⁵ COSTELLO, Hugh, head, white, male, Apl 1873, 26, md-2, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, farmer, rent farm 56

COSTELLO, Annie, wife, white, female, July 1877, 22, md-2, 2-2, born Illinois, both parents Ireland

COSTELLO, Mable, daughter, white, female, Aug 1898, 1, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois COSTELLO, Mary, daughter, Aug 1899, 9/12, born Iowa, father Iowa, mother Illinois

Hugh married Annie in 1898. Annie was born in Jul 1877 in Illinois, United States. 111

Children from this marriage were:

- 150 F i. **Mable COSTELLO** was born in Aug 1898 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 111
- 151 F ii. Mary COSTELLO was born in Aug 1899 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. 111

62. Miriam Inez LANGAN (*James Augustus* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 11 Nov 1895 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States and died on 28 Sep 1987 in Ventura, Ventura, California, United States at age 91.

Miriam married **Francis Thomas WALKER** on 8 May 1917 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. Francis was born on 20 Sep 1894 in Pembina, Pembina, North Dakota, United States ¹⁸⁶ and died on 1 Apr 1980 in Laguna Hills, Orange, California, United States ¹⁸⁷ at age 85.

The child from this marriage was:

152 M i. Francis, Walker THOMAS, Jr.

Fifth Generation (Great Great-Grandchildren)

68. Florence "Flossy" DUFFY (Mary Ann DOOLEY⁴, Bernard "Barney" ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 4 Nov 1894 in Iowa, United States ⁶⁵ and died in Mar 1985 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁶⁶ at age 90. She was usually called Flossy.

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²³ LANGAN, Bessie, head, female, white, 76 wd1, 5-3, Ire-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, speaks English, none, own income, yes, yes, own free house

DUFFY, Mary A., daughter, female, white, 54 md1, 27 years, 8-6, Ia-English, Ire-English, Ire-English, none

DUFFY, Charlie, grandson, male, white, 22, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-english, speaks English, occ-can't read it, own shop, OA, yes, yes

DUFFY, Flossie, granddaughter, female, white, 16, single, Ia-English, Ind-English, Ire-English, speaks Enlish, none, yes, yes

KEANE, Vera, granddaughter, female, white, 12, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes KEANE George, grandson, male, white, 8, single, IA, IA, IA, none, yes, yes, yes

• She appeared on the census on 7 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁵⁹ DUFFY, Mary A., head, own, free, female, white, 54, wd, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland/Irish, yes, none

ALLENDER, Harry S., son-in-law, male, white, 26, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents U.S., yes, electrician, work

ALLENDER, Florence W., dau, female, white, 25, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, yes, none

ALLENDER, Charles C., g-son, male, white, 1 3/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

 She appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 188

ALLENDER, Harry, head, own, 1200, radio, not farm, male, white, 36, md at 22, born Iowa, father Ohio, mother Iowa, Standard Telgmt, trucking

ALLENDER, Florence, wife, female, white, 35, md at 20, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother at sea, none

ALLENDER, Charles C., son, male, white, 11, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

ALLENDER, James J., son, male, white, 5, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

ALLENDER, Mary V., daughter, female, white, 3 7/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

Her Social Security Number was 480-80-3717 issued in 1973 in Iowa. ⁶⁶ Last residence: 51465 Vail, Crawford, IA.

Flossy married **Harry Stouffer ALLENDER**. 42 Harry was born on 13 Apr 1893 in Keokuk, Iowa, United States 189 and died in Aug 1980 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 190 at age 87.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 7 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁵⁹
 DUFFY, Mary A., head, own, free, female, white, 54, wd, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland/Irish, yes, none

ALLENDER, Harry S., son-in-law, male, white, 26, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents U.S., yes, electrician, work

ALLENDER, Florence W., dau, female, white, 25, md, yes, yes, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa, yes, none

ALLENDER, Charles C., g-son, male, white, 1 3/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

 He appeared on the census on 5 Apr 1930 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States.¹⁸⁸

ALLENDER, Harry, head, own, 1200, radio, not farm, male, white, 36, md at 22, born Iowa, father Ohio, mother Iowa, Standard Telgmt, trucking

ALLENDER, Florence, wife, female, white, 35, md at 20, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother at sea. none

ALLENDER, Charles C., son, male, white, 11, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

ALLENDER, James J., son, male, white, 5, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

ALLENDER, Mary V., daughter, female, white, 3 7/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

• His Social Security Number was 478-05-0072 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ¹⁹⁰ Last residence: 51465 Vail, Crawford, IA.

Children from this marriage were:

- 153 M i. **Charles C. ALLENDER** was born about Oct 1918 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹⁹¹
- 154 M ii. **James J. ALLENDER** was born on 18 Jun 1924 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 192 and died on 5 Apr 1995 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States 193 at age 70.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 485-30-4126 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ¹⁹³ Last residence: 51465 Vail, Crawford, Iowa.
- 155 F iii. **Mary V. ALLENDER** was born about Sep 1926 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 194

70. James Joseph HILL⁴² (*Elizabeth A. "Lizzie" LANGAN*⁴, *Bernard "Barney"*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 12 Jan 1890 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States, ⁷⁹ died on 9 Dec 1958 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ⁸⁰ at age 68, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 8 Jun 1900 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁵ HILL, James, Son, W; M; Jan 1890; 10; single; Ia, Penn, Ia, at school
- He appeared on the census on 21 Apr 1910 in Milford Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States. ⁶⁷ Enumerated with parents:

HILL, James, son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, father Pennsylvania, mother Iowa, laborer, home farm

Military: World War I Draft Registration, 5 Jun 1917, Milford, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 195
 James Joseph Hill - 27

Vail, Iowa

January 12th, 1890

natural born citizen

Vail, Iowa, USA

Famer, self, Vail Iowa Single, caucasian medium height, medium build Blue eyes, black hair RR Robinson Milford, Crawford, Iowa June 5, 1917

He appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁹⁶ HILL, James J, head, Own, Free, male, white 29, yes, yes, born IA, father in PA, mother in IA, English, no occupation

HILL, Mabel E. wife, Female, white, 27, Yes, yes, Iowa, mich, Ill, yes, none HILL, Mary P, daughter, female, white, 3/12, single, Ia, Ia, Ia

 He appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 197 318 Lincoln Blvd.

HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not vet HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother

Illinois, code 65, yes, none HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none

HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none

James married **Mary Elizabeth "Mabel" DUGAN**, daughter of **Charles Mathias DUGAN** and **Anna Jane KELLY**, about 1918 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. Mabel was born on 6 Oct 1892 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States, ¹⁹⁸ died on 6 Jun 1980 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ¹⁹⁹ at age 87, and was buried on 9 Jun 1980 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ²⁰⁰ Another name for Mabel was Mabel E. DUGAN. She was usually called Mabel.

Marriage Notes: JJ was dead when Mabel and James were married. Mary Phyllis was born in 1919. The 1930 Census shows he was married at 25 and she at 24.

The WWI Draft registration from Jun of 1917 Jim was listed as "single."

"Wedding Bells"

Popular Young Vail People United in Marriage Tuesday

St. Ann's church was the scene of a very pretty and impressive wedding at nine o'clock Tuesday morning, when Miss Mabel E. Dugan and Mr. James Hill were united in the holy bonds of matrimony. The ceremony was performed by Rev. D. R. Conway, of Chicago, an uncle of the bride, assisted by Rev. James Murphy.

Rev. Fr. Conway also celebrated a nuptial high mass. The bride was attended by her sister, Miss Nell Dugan as bridesmaid and Mr. Martin McCullough as best man.

As the bridal party entered the church and approached the altar, Edward Dugan sang "Oh Promise Me". The High mass was sung by Miss Nell Hickey and Edward Dugan. The latter also sang the "Ave Maria". As the bridal party left the church, Miss Hickey sang "Violets."

After the ceremony at the church, the bridal party drove to the home of the bride's parents where a four-course breakfast was served to the immediate families.

The bride is the eldest daughter of Mr. & Mrs. C. M. Dugan and is one of Vail's charming and talented young ladies. She was born here and grew to womanhood in our midst honored, respected and loved by everyone. She attended St. Ann's Academy from which institution she graduated from

both the academic and musical courses. She attended the Iowa State Normal College, Cedar Falls, and finished her musical education at the Columbia Conservatory in Chicago. She is an accomplished musician, and a charming young lady in every respect and is honored and loved by a large circle of admiring friends.

The groom is the son of Mrs. J. J. Hill and is one of the prominent and prosperous young farmers and stockman of the county. He is a young man of the highest type of character and integrity and enjoys the confidence and esteem of all who know him.

They left on the noon flier on their honeymoon trip and after their return will make their home in Vail.

The Observer joins with their many friends in wishing them happiness and prosperity as they embark on life's journey together.

Noted events in her life were:

- She appeared on the census on 13 Jun 1900 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁰¹
- DUGAN, Charles; Head; W; M; Apr 1858; 42; married 8 yrs; Michigan, Ireland, Ireland, Farmer
- DUGAN, Anna; Wife; W; F; Nov 1870; 29; Md. 8 yrs; Ill; ireland; Mass
- DUGAN, Mable; Daughter; W; F; Oct 1892; 7; single; Ia, Mich, Ill
- DUGAN, Martin; Son; W; M; Oct 1895; 4; single; Ia, Mich, Ill
- DUGAN, Millie, daughter; W; F; Mar 1898; 2; single; Ia, Mich, Ill
- She appeared on the census on 10 May 1910 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²⁰²
- DUGAN, Chas, head, m, w, 59, Md, 18, Mich/Eng, Ire/Eng, ?/Eng, English, none, ?, y, y
- DUGAN, Anna, wife, f, w, 37, Md, 18, 6-6, Il/Eng, IN/Eng, ?/Eng, English
- DUGAN, Mable, daughter, f, w, 17, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English
- DUGAN, Martin, son, m, w, 14, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English
- DUGAN, Nellie, daughter, f, w, 12, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English
- DUGAN, Edward, son, m, w, 9, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English
- DUGAN, Carl, son, m, w, 6, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English
- DUGAN, Lucile, daughter, f, w, 2, s, Ia/Eng, Mich/Eng, Il/Eng, English
- She appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁹⁶ HILL, James J, head, Own, Free, male, white 29, yes, yes, born IA, father in PA, mother in IA, English, no occupation
- HILL, Mabel E. wife, Female, white, 27, Yes, yes, Iowa, mich, Ill, yes, none
- HILL, Mary P, daughter, female, white, 3/12, single, Ia, Ia, Ia
- She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 197 318 Lincoln Blvd.
- HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not yet
- HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Illinois, code 65, yes, none
- HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none
- HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none
- Her Social Security Number was 508-36-4229 issued before 1951 in Omaha, Douglas Co., NE. 198
 Last residence and payment: 68154 Omaha, Douglas, NE.
- Her obituary was published on 8 Jun 1980 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.²⁰³

HILL - Mabel E., age 87 years., 7500 Mercy Road. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Daniel B. (Bette) O'Brien, Jr., of Omaha, Mrs. Louis P. (Phyllis) Morrison of Ocala, Fla., Mrs. Edward (Jean) Hayduk of Palace Verdes, Calif., brother Carl M. Dugan, Yucaipa, Calif.; sister Mrs. L. G. Roberts, Laurel, MD; 16 grandchildren, 5 great grand children.

Private services Mon 11 AM at Westside Chapel.

interment Calvary Cemetery

John A. Gentleman

Westside Chapel

72nd and Western Ave.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 156 F

 i. Mary Phyllis "Phyl" HILL was born on 13 Sep 1919 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States²⁰⁴ and died on 10 Nov 1984 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida, United States²⁰⁵ at age 65.
- + 157 F

 ii. Elizabeth Mary "Bette" HILL was born on 12 May 1928 in Omaha, Douglas,
 Nebraska, United States, 206 died on 26 Mar 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska,
 United States at age 79, and was buried on 1 Apr 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska,
 United States.
- **76.** Mary Emily McANDREWS (Elizabeth J. MOLSEED ⁴, Bridget LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born about 1878.³

Noted events in her life were:

• She appeared on the census on 16 Jun 1880 in Westside Twp, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 95 McANDREWS, James, W, M, 32, md, Hardware Merchant, born Indiana, both parents Ireland McANDREWS, Elizabeth, W, F, 22, wife, md, keeping house, born Iowa, both parents Ireland McANDREWS, Bertha, W, F, 4, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Emily, W, F, 2, daughter, s, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa McANDREWS, Lilly F., W, F, 4/12, Feb, daughter, born Iowa, father Indiana, mother Iowa HOLLERGAN, Margaret, W, F, 20, Servand, s, servant, born Ohio, both parents Ireland

Mary married **Jacob J. HENRICH**, 98 son of **Jacob HENRICH** and **Anna**, on 2 Sep 1903 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. 98 Jacob was born about 1876 in Wisconsin, United States.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Melvin C. HENRICH**⁹⁸ was born on 28 Jul 1904⁹⁸ and died in Aug 1966⁹⁸ at age 62. Melvin married **Frances RATE**.⁹⁸
- 159 F ii. **Frances Mary HENRICH**⁹⁸ was born on 18 Dec 1906²⁰⁷ and died on 26 Jun 1998 in Sun City, Maricopa, Arizona, United States²⁰⁸ at age 91.

Noted events in her life were:

 Her Social Security Number was 471-54-9110 issued in 1963 in MN, United States. ²⁰⁸ Last residence: 853551 Sun City, Maricopa, Arizona

Frances married **William F. BOLLINGER**. ⁹⁸ William was born on 28 Jun 1907 ²⁰⁹ and died on 12 Nov 1988 in Sun City, Maricopa, Arizona, United States ²⁰⁹ at age 81.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 504-24-0341 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ²⁰⁹ Last residence: 85351 Sun City, Maricopa, Arizona
- 160 F iii. **AnnaMarie Elizabeth HENRICH**⁹⁸ was born on 23 Sep 1916²¹⁰ and died on 2 Nov 1982²¹⁰ at age 66.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 513-48-8408 issued in 1963 in Kansas. Last residence: 66208 Shawnee Mission, Johnson, Kansas

AnnaMarie married Joseph B. DOLEZAL.

85. Margaret MOLSEED (*Robert C. MOLSEED* ⁴, *Bridget LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 13 Nov 1897 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ¹¹⁴ and died in Apr 1982 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ¹¹⁵ at age 84.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 505-86-4037 issued in 1973 in NE, United States. ¹¹⁵ Last residence: 68111 Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States of America.

Margaret married **Edward Martin KERRIGAN**. ⁴² Edward was born on 6 May 1899 in New York, United States ²¹¹ and died in Sep 1982 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ²¹² at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 4 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ²¹³ 3327 Ames Ave.

KERRIGAN, Edward M. head, own, \$4500, no radio, not farm, male, white, 30, md at 29, born NY, both parente Ireland Free, secretary, R.R.

KERRIGAN, Margaret E., wife, female, white, 32, md at 31, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none KERRIGAN, Robert E., son, male, white, 6/12, s, born Nebraska, father New York, mother Iowa, none

KERRIGAN, Isaac, father, male, white, 77, wd, born Ireland-free, both parents Ireland-free, none

• His Social Security Number was 712-01-5703 issued before 1951 in R. R. Retirement. ²¹² Last residence: 68111 Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States of America.

92. Clyde Augustus MOLSEED (*James Augustus MOLSEED* ⁴, *Bridget LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 31 Oct 1896 in South Dakota, United States ¹²⁸ and died in Oct 1972 in Torrance, Los Angeles, California, United States ¹²⁹ at age 76.

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census in Jan 1920 in South Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States.²¹⁴

MOLSEED, Clyde, head, rent, white, male, 22, md, yes, yes, born South Dakota, both parents Iowa, yes, farmer, general farm, OA, farm no 28

MOLSEED, Stella, wife, female, white, 19, md, yes, yes, born S. Dak., both parents Illinois, yes, none

MOLSEED, Kenneth, son, male, white, 1 4/12, s, born S. Dak, both parents S. Dak

 His Social Security Number was 503-07-5837 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹²⁹ Last Residence: Torrance, Los Angeles, CA.

Clyde married **Estella Mae O'CONNOR**. Estella was born on 11 Aug 1901 in South Dakota, United States²¹⁵ and died on 1 Jun 1992 in Torrance, Los Angeles, California, United States²¹⁶ at age 90.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 565-20-6378 issued before 1951 in California. ²¹⁵ Last residence: 90504 Torrance, Los Angeles, CA.

The child from this marriage was:

161 M

 Joseph Kenneth MOLSEED was born on 10 Feb 1918 in South Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States²¹⁷ and died on 20 Oct 2001 in Torrance, Los Angeles, California, United States²¹⁷ at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

• His Social Security Number was 504-07-9398 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ²¹⁷ Last residence: 90503 Torrance, Los Angeles, CA.

98. Basil Anthony MOLSEED (*Anthony D. MOLSEED* ⁴, *Bridget LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 22 Jan 1903 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 16 Apr 1991 in Fairfax, Fairfax, Virginia, United States ¹³⁹ at age 88.

Noted events in his life were:

• He appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹³⁷ MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois

Basil married Louise Mary GRAFF¹³⁹ on 15 Aug 1931. Louise died on 15 Jun 1974. ¹³⁹

The child from this marriage was:

+ 162 F i. **Maryan Louise MOLSEED** was born on 13 Jul 1935 and died on 23 Aug 2005 in Palm Coast, Flagler, Florida, United States at age 70.

100. Cecil Robert MOLSEED (Anthony D. MOLSEED ⁴, Bridget LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born in Jan 1907 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated. Marquette University.
- He appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹³⁷ MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois
- **101. Urban Raphael MOLSEED** (*Anthony D. MOLSEED* ⁴, *Bridget LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 3 Aug 1910 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁴² and died on 21 Jan 2000 in Aberdeen, Brown, South Dakota, United States ¹⁴² at age 89. Another name for Urban was Tony MOLSEED.

Noted events in his life were:

- He appeared on the census on 9 Jan 1920 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹³⁷ MOLSEED, Antony, Head, O, F, M, W, 48, M, Iowa, Ireland, Ireland, Farming, farmer MOLSEED, Mary E., wife, F, W, 47, M, Illinois, Canada, Canada, none MOLSEED, Adrin J., Son, M, W, 19, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, Student, Dential MOLSEED, Basil A., Son, M, W, 17, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois, none MOLSEED, Geralda M, Daughter, F, W, 14, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois MOLSEED, Cecil R., Son, M, W, 12, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois MOLSEED, Eirbun R., Son, M, W, 9, S, South Dakota, Iowa, Illinois
- He had a Social Security Number before 1951 in South Dakota, United States. ¹⁴² 504-14-9563 Last residence: 57401 Aberdeen, Brown, SD

Urban married **Sara Elizabeth LEAHY**, daughter of **John William LEAHY** and **Nellie Mae HALSEY**, on 19 Nov 1945 in Parker, Turner, South Dakota, United States. ²¹⁸ Sara was born on 29 Mar 1915 in Parker, Turner, South Dakota, United States ²¹⁹ and died on 8 Jun 2001 in Aberdeen, Brown, South Dakota, United States ²¹⁹ at age 86.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 504-05-9869 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ²¹⁹ Last residence: 57401 Aberdeen, Brown, South Dakota.

The child from this marriage was:

i. **David Allen MOLSEED** was born on 4 Dec 1957 and died on 4 Dec 1957.

104. Leo Joseph DIXON (Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE ⁴, Susan LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 25 Oct 1883 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 8 Nov 1961 in Monterey Park, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 78.

Leo married **Nora EDWARDS** on 29 Jan 1913 in Wall, Pennington, South Dakota, United States. Nora was born on 14 Nov 1891 in Anthon, Woodbury, Iowa, United States and died on 22 Oct 1969 in San Gabriel, Los Angeles, California, United States at age 77.

Children from this marriage were:

 Phillip Lowell DIXON was born on 19 Feb 1913 in Wall, Pennington, South Dakota, United States and died in Jun 1976 in Hot Springs, Fall River, South Dakota, United States at age 63.

General Notes: SS under Lowell

SS#: 503-26-5223 Issued in: South Dakota Birth date: Feb 19, 1913 Death date: Jun 1976

Residence code: South Dakota

ZIP Code of last known residence: 57747 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Hot Springs, South Dakota

- + 165 F ii. **Lila B. DIXON** was born on 15 Aug 1914 in Wall, Pennington, South Dakota, United States and died on 10 May 1982 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 67.
- + 166 M iii. **Norris DIXON** was born on 6 Sep 1927 in Wall, Pennington, South Dakota, United States and died on 3 Jun 1989 in Kennewick, Benton, Washington, United States at age 61.

105. George Francis DIXON⁴² (Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE ⁴, Susan LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 15 Dec 1884 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ⁴² and died on 16 Jul 1975 in Rock Valley, Sioux, Iowa, United States at age 90.

General Notes: SS#: 504-26-8051

Issued in: South Dakota Birth date: Dec 15, 1884 Death date: Jul 1975 Residence code: Iowa

ZIP Code of last known residence: 51247 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Rock Valley, Iowa

George married **Mary Josephine DWYER** on 7 Feb 1915 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Mary was born on 10 Oct 1887 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States and died on 30 Mar 1969 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 81.

The child from this marriage was:

i. **Luverne F. DIXON** was born on 5 Nov 1920 in Volin, Yankton, South Dakota, United States and died on 2 Feb 1944 in Anzio, , Italy at age 23.

107. Cecelia Ellen DIXON (Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE 4, Susan LANGAN 3, James 2,

Unknown ¹) was born on 12 Feb 1890 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States and died on 25 Jul 1935 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 45.

Cecelia married **Robert DWYER**, ⁴² son of **William A DWYER**, **Sr** and **Catherine YOUNG**, on 22 Feb 1916 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Robert was born on 20 Oct 1881 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States ⁴² and died on 8 May 1963 in Vermillion, Clay, South Dakota, United States at age 81.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 168 F i. **Mary Angeline DWYER** was born on 14 Aug 1917²²⁰ and died on 16 Dec 1999 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States²²⁰ at age 82.

108. John Vincent DIXON⁴² (*Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE*⁴, *Susan LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 25 Aug 1896 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ⁴² and died on 15 Jul 1970 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States at age 73.

General Notes: SS#: 504-03-9433

Issued in: South Dakota Birth date: Aug 25, 1896 Death date: Jul 1971

Residence code: South Dakota

ZIP Code of last known residence: 57104 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Sioux Falls, South Dakota

John married **Agnes YOUNG**, daughter of **Michael YOUNG** and **Elizabeth BUCKLEY**, on 18 Aug 1926 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States. Agnes was born on 1 Jan 1900 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States and died on 12 Jan 1986 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States at age 86.

111. Cletus Sylvester LOGUE (Daniel Joseph LOGUE, Jr. ⁴, Susan LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 7 Mar 1904 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 22 Mar 1973 in Yankton, Yankton, South Dakota, United States at age 69.

Cletus married **Helen Gertrude SMITH**, daughter of **Cloise Henry SMITH** and **Grace May WARD**, on 16 Feb 1931 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States. Helen was born on 20 Apr 1910 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States and died on 10 Jun 1993 in Viborg, Turner, South Dakota, United States at age 83.

The child from this marriage was:

i. Clare Cletus LOGUE was born on 5 Oct 1931 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States and died on 6 Oct 1931 in Wakonda, Clay, South Dakota, United States.

114. Elizabeth Marcella "Bessie" LOGUE (Daniel Joseph LOGUE, Jr. ⁴, Susan LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 26 Jul 1909 in Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁴⁹ and died on 19 Sep 2000 in Pierre, Hughes, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁰ at age 91. She was usually called Bessie.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 504-36-0569 issued from 1953 to 1954 in South Dakota. ¹⁵⁰ Last residence: 57501 Pierre, Hughes, SD.

Bessie married **Leonard William KUCK**, son of **John Ludwig KUCK** and **Esta Blanche CROW**,. Leonard was born on 11 Dec 1910 in Marcus, Cherokee, Iowa, United States ²²¹ and died on 15 Jan 1970 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ²²¹ at age 59.

Noted events in his life were:

• His Social Security Number was 504-03-3971 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ²²¹ Last residence: 57014 Centerville, Turner, SD.

115. Florence Glenetta LOGUE (*Daniel Joseph LOGUE*, *Jr.* ⁴, *Susan LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born about 1910 in Turner, South Dakota, United States. ¹⁵¹

Florence married **Ralph SOPER**. Ralph was born on 12 Mar 1908 and died on 13 Oct 1944 in Italy at age 36.

Florence next married **Leonard Francis BAUMBERGER**. Leonard was born on 12 Jul 1907 and died in Aug 1971 at age 64.

116. Patrick Glenwood "Glen" LOGUE (*Daniel Joseph LOGUE*, *Jr.* ⁴, *Susan LANGAN* ³, *James* ², *Unknown* ¹) was born on 6 Mar 1914 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵² and died on 11 Nov 1991 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵² at age 77. He was usually called Glen.

Noted events in his life were:

• His Social Security Number was 504-18-2026 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹⁵² Residence code: HC (This death was reported by the Health Care Finance Administration. This is the government agency that administers Medicare.) Last residence: 57014 Centerville, Turner, SD.

Glen married **Verna PENNISTON**, daughter of **Martin Dewitt PENNISTON** and **Cora EGGLAND**,. Verna was born on 18 Jul 1914²²² and died on 14 Dec 1999²²² at age 85.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 503-05-7259 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ²²³ Last residence: 57006 Brookings, Brookings, SD.

118. John Raymond CARR⁴² (*Mary Elizabeth LOGUE*⁴, *Susan LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 3 Apr 1894 in South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁴ and died on 13 Feb 1977 in Mitchell, Davison, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁵ at age 82.

Noted events in his life were:

• His Social Security Number was 503-10-6602 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹⁵⁵ Last residence and benefit: 57301 Mitchell, Davison, SD.

John married Sylvia Helen SCHEINOST.

121. Emmett Ambrose CARR (*Mary Elizabeth LOGUE*⁴, *Susan LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 25 Jan 1904 in South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁷ and died on 24 Sep 1993 in Lake Norden, Hamlin, South Dakota, United States ¹⁵⁸ at age 89.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 503-05-5452 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹⁵⁸ Last residence: 57248 Lake Norden, Hamlin, SD.
- **123. Delbert J. KILBRIDE** (Susan LOGUE⁴, Susan LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born on 27 Feb 1905 in Centerville, Turner, South Dakota, United States and died on 5 Sep 1940 in Pipestone, Pipestone, Minnesota, United States at age 35.

Delbert married **Wanda Juanita COLLINS** on 16 Apr 1926 in Sioux Falls, Minnehaha, South Dakota, United States. Wanda was born on 16 Jun 1909 in Oakland, Coles, Illinois, United States and died in 1994 at age 85.

129. Francis William LOGUE, Jr. (*Francis William "Frank" LOGUE, Sr.* ⁴, Susan LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 25 Jan 1916 in Turner, South Dakota, United States ¹⁶⁴ and died on 23 Oct 1996 in Aurora, Hamilton, Nebraska, United States ¹⁶⁵ at age 80.

Noted events in his life were:

His Social Security Number was 504-05-7546 issued before 1951 in South Dakota. ¹⁶⁵ Last residence: 68818 Aurora, Hamilton, NE.

130. Mary Agnes FLYNN (Catherine Ann COSTELLO ⁴, Mary LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 15 Aug 1879 in Iowa, United States ⁸ and died in Feb 1967 ¹⁶⁸ at age 87.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 15 Jun 1900 in Stockholm Twp., Crawford, Iowa, United States.²²⁴

Enumerated with John J. Costello:

FLINT, Mary, boarder, white, female, Aug 1880, 19, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Iowa, at school

Mary married **James Nicholas MARTIN** on 14 Jan 1903 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. James was born on 11 Nov 1874 in Iowa, United States and died in Jun 1952 ¹⁶⁸ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 17 Jan 1920 in Orange Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²²⁵ Martin, James M., head, own, mortgaged, white, male, 46, md, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, laborer, general farm

MARTIN, Mary A., wife, white, female, 39, md, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother Missouri, none

MARTIN, Melvin J., son, white, male, 16, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Margust J., dau, female, white, 15, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Berta K., dau, female, white, 13, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, James E., Jr., son, male, white, 10, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa

MARTIN, Mary J., dau, female, white, 9, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Earl R. son, male, white, 8, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

WARTIN, Earl R, son, male, white, δ , s, born lowa, both parents lowa, none

MARTIN, Harry C., son, male, white, 5, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Alice R., dau, female, white, 1 6/12, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

He appeared on the census on 10 Apr 1930 in Dewitt Twp, Clinton, Iowa, United States. ²²⁶ 900 Eleventh Street

MARTIN, James, head, rent, 25, not farm, male, white, 55, md at 28, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, carpenter, house

MARTIN, Mary, wife, female, white, 49, md at 22, born Iowa, father Ireland, mother MIssouri

MARTIN, Melvin, son, male, white, 26, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, mechanic, garage

MARTIN, Veronica, dau, female, white, 24, s, born iowa, both parents Iowa, servant, hotel

MARTIN, James E., son, male, white, 20, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, truck driver, oil company

MARTIN, Mary, dau, female, white, 19, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Earl, son, male, white, 18, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Harry, son, male, white, 16, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Alice, dau, female, white, 11, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Josephine, dau, female, white, 8, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

MARTIN, Francis, son, male, white, 4, s, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, none

Children from this marriage were:

- i. **Melvin MARTIN** was born on 9 Oct 1903 in Grand Mount, Clinton, Iowa, United States and died on 15 Aug 1979 at age 75.
- 173 F ii. **Marguerite Jane MARTIN** was born on 6 Oct 1904²²⁷ and died on 25 Apr 1989 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States²²⁷ at age 84.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 720-16-2980 issued before 1951 in R. R. Retirement. ²²⁷ Last residence: 52742 De Witt, Clinton, Iowa.

- 174 M iii. **James E. MARTIN** was born on 14 Jun 1909 in Grand Mount, Clinton, Iowa, United States²²⁸ and died on 21 Dec 1951 at age 42.
- 175 M iv. **Earl John MARTIN** was born on 22 Feb 1912 in Clinton, Iowa, United States ²²⁸ and died on 17 May 1962 in Monmouth, Warren, Illinois, United States at age 50.
- v. **Harry Charles MARTIN** was born on 14 Mar 1914 in Clinton, Iowa, United States ²²⁹ and died in Feb 1978 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States ²³⁰ at age 63.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 482-05-2698 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ²³⁰ Last residence and benefit: 52742 De Witt, Clinton, IA.
- 177 F vi. **Alice Regina MARTIN** was born on 23 May 1918 in Clinton, Iowa, United States ²³¹ and died on 25 Feb 2001 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States ²³² at age 82.

Noted events in her life were:

- Her Social Security Number was 483-05-1258 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ²³² Last residence: 52742 De Witt, Clinton, IA.
- 178 F vii. **Josephine Florence MARTIN** was born on 13 Sep 1921 in Clinton, Iowa, United States²³³ and died in Dec 1977²³⁴ at age 56.

Noted events in her life were:

• Her Social Security Number was 484-12-1128 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ²³⁴ Last residence blank, last benefit: 60438 Lansing, Cook, IL.

Josephine married Giles McDONNELL.

179 M viii. **Francis Thomas MARTIN** was born on 7 Mar 1926 in Clinton, Iowa, United States ²³⁵ and died on 17 Aug 1992 in Dewitt, Clinton, Iowa, United States ²³⁶ at age 66.

Noted events in his life were:

- His Social Security Number was 478-20-2083 issued before 1951 in Iowa. ²³⁶ Last residence: 52742 De Witt, Clinton, IA.
- **134.** Bridget "Bid" FLYNN (Catherine Ann COSTELLO ⁴, Mary LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 27 Feb 1887 and died on 29 Apr 1986 at age 99. She was usually called Bid.

Bid married **Johnny MOORE**.

Bid next married **Theodore FELLNER** in Jun 1938. Theodore died on 16 Jul 1969.

146. Raymond E COSTELLO (John Joseph COSTELLO ⁴, Mary LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 13 Mar 1893 in Iowa, United States ¹⁸¹ and died on 10 Dec 1956 at age 63.

Raymond married **Ann POWERS**, daughter of **John POWERS** and **Jane O'DONNELL**, on 25 Nov 1914 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.⁴⁹ Ann was born on 23 Aug 1893 in Kenwood, Crawford, Iowa, United States⁴⁹ and died on 1 Jun 1972³⁴ at age 78.

Children from this marriage were:

- 180 M i. **John Leonard COSTELLO** died on 22 Aug 1971.
- + 181 F ii. **Ila COSTELLO** was born in 1920 and died on 13 May 1943 at age 23.
 - 182 M iii. **Earl James COSTELLO** was born on 24 Jun 1932, ³⁴ died on 13 Jun 1988 ³⁴ at age 55, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴
- **148.** Marie Grace COSTELLO³⁴ (John Joseph COSTELLO⁴, Mary LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born on 4 Apr 1900, ¹⁸³ died on 22 Jul 1942³⁴ at age 42, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States.³⁴

Marie married **John Frederick "Fred" FITZSIMMONS**, ¹⁷⁷ son of **John Frederick "Fred" FITZSIMMONS** and **Anna QUIRK**, on 21 Sep 1920. Fred was born on 9 Mar 1894 in Iowa, United States, ¹⁷⁷ died on 15 Nov 1991³⁴ at age 97, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴ He was usually called Fred.

149. Frances Catherine COSTELLO³⁴ (John Joseph COSTELLO⁴, Mary LANGAN³, James², Unknown ¹) was born on 25 Sep 1906, ¹⁸⁴ died on 28 Oct 1990 ¹⁸⁴ at age 84, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

Frances married **John T LYNCH**³⁴ on 17 Feb 1924. John was born on 19 Feb 1901, ³⁴ died on 4 Apr 1973³⁴ at age 72, and was buried in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ³⁴

Noted events in his life were:

• He appeared on the census on 3 Apr 1930 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ²³⁷ LYNCH, John T., head, rent, 13, radio, not farm, male, white, 28, md at 23, no, yes, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, 69, carpenter, general building, 06X1, work, yes, no LYNCH, Frances C., wife, female, white, 22, md at 17, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, 65, yes, none

LYNCH, Carmelita, dau, female, white, 4 6/12, s, no, born Iowa, father Nebr., mother Iowa, 65, none

LYNCH, Rodger J., son, male, white, 1 6/12, s, no, born Iowa, father Nebr., mother Iowa, 65, none

Sixth Generation (3rd Great-Grandchildren)

156. Mary Phyllis "Phyl" HILL (James Joseph HILL⁵, Elizabeth A. "Lizzie" LANGAN⁴, Bernard "Barney" ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 13 Sep 1919 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States ²⁰⁴ and died on 10 Nov 1984 in Saint Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida, United States ²⁰⁵ at age 65. She was usually called Phyl.

Noted events in her life were:

- She appeared on the census on 3 Jan 1920 in Vail, Crawford, Iowa, United States. ¹⁹⁶ HILL, James J, head, Own, Free, male, white 29, yes, yes, born IA, father in PA, mother in IA, English, no occupation
 - HILL, Mabel E. wife, Female, white, 27, Yes, yes, Iowa, mich, Ill, yes, none HILL, Mary P, daughter, female, white, 3/12, single, Ia, Ia, Ia
- She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 197 318 Lincoln Blvd.
 - HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not yet
 - HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Illinois, code 65, yes, none
 - HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none
- HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none
- Her Social Security Number was 505-22-3193 issued before 1951 in NE, United States. ²⁰⁴ Last residence and death benefit: 33705 Saint Petersburg, Florida.

Phyl married **Louis Paul MORRISON**, son of **Louis A. MORRISON** and **Louise A. PHILLIPS**, on 17 Oct 1942 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. Louis was born on 21 Feb 1918 in Denver, Denver, Colorado, United States²³⁸ and died on 27 Sep 1995 in Palm Harbor, Pinellas, Florida, United States²³⁸ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

He appeared on the census on 5 Jan 1920 in Denver, Denver, Colorado, United States.²³⁹ MORRISON, Louis A. (or P. or O.), own free, male, white, 36, md., yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, yes, brakeman, trucking, work

MORRISON, Louise, female, white, 32, md, yes, yes, born Colorado, father Vermont, mother Louisianna, yes, none

MORRISON, Louis, Jr., son, male, white, 1 11/12, s, born Colorado, father Iowa, mother Colorado (Son John is enumerated with her parents John S. and Agnes L. Phillips)

He appeared on the census on 9 Apr 1930 in Denver, Denver, Colorado, United States. 240 PHILLIPS, Agnes L., head, own, 5000, female, white, 62, wd, born Louisiana, father Pennsylvania, mother Mississippi, none

PHILLIPS, Arthur S., son, male, white, 39, div., married at 22, born Colorado, father Vemont, mother Louisiana, mail carrier, US Mail, not vet

PHILLIPS, Edward M (or V), son, male, white, 34, s, born Colorado, father Vermont, mother Louisiana, musician, theater, WW vet

MORRISON, John E (or L), grandson, male, white, 14, s, born Colorado, father Iowa, mother Colorado, none

SHEET 6A

MORRISON, Louis P., grandson, male, white, 12, s, born Colorado, father Iowa, mother Colorado, none

His Social Security Number was 524-05-5672 issued before 1951 in Colorado. ²⁴¹ Last residence: 34684 Palm Harbor, Pinellas, FL

157. Elizabeth Mary "Bette" HILL (James Joseph HILL⁵, Elizabeth A. "Lizzie" LANGAN⁴, Bernard "Barney" ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 12 May 1928 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States, ²⁰⁶ died on 26 Mar 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 79, and was buried on 1 Apr 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. She was usually called Bette.

Noted events in her life were:

 She appeared on the census on 15 Apr 1930 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. 197 318 Lincoln Blvd.

HILL, James J., head, rent, 40, no radio, not farm, male, white, 38, md at 25, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, yes, salesman, draperies, 4590, work, yes, not vet

HILL, Mabel, wife, female, white, 36, md at 24, no, yes, born Iowa, father Michigan, mother Illinois, code 65, yes, none

HILL, M. Phyllis, daughter, female, white, 10, s, yes, yes, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none

HILL, Jean A., daughter, female, white, 9, s, yes, -, born Iowa, both parents Iowa, code 65, none HILL, Betty M., daughter, female, white, 1 11/12, s, -, -, born Nebraska, both parents Iowa, code 69, none

 Her obituary was published in The Catholic Voice on 31 Mar 2008 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.

O'BRIEN-Elizabeth "Bette"

O'BRIEN-Elizabeth "Bette", 80. Visitation 2 p.m., wake service 7 p.m., both March 31 at St. Robert Bellarmine Church. Funeral 10 a.m., April 1 at the church. Interment Calvary Cemetery. Preceded in death by husband, Daniel B. O'Brien; sister, Phyllis Morrison. Survived by children and spouses, Mary Elizabeth Ault, Brentwood, Mo., James D. and Michele O'Brien, Joan T. O'Brien, Minneapolis, Minn., Thomas F. and Dawn O'Brien, and Michael D. and Elizabeth O'Brien, St. Paul, Minn.; 14 grandchildren; sister, Jean Hayduk, Thousand Oaks, Calif. Memorials to the church or Duchesne Academy of the Sacred Heart.

JOHN A. GENTLEMAN

Bette married **Daniel Bernard O'BRIEN**, **Jr.**, son of **Daniel Bernard ''D.B.'' O'BRIEN**, **Sr.** and **Alice Marie MAHONEY**, on 18 Oct 1952 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.²⁰⁶ Daniel was born on

13 Mar 1926 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States, ²⁴² died on 1 Jan 2003 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States ²⁴² at age 76, and was buried on 4 Jan 2003 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States. ²⁴³

Noted events in his life were:

 He appeared on the census on 11 Apr 1930 in Kansas City, Jackson, Missouri, United States.²⁴⁴

5827 Holmes

O'BRIEN, Dan B., head, rent, \$60, radio, male, white, 37, md at 32, no, yes, born Iowa, both parents Ireland, asst manager, ladies ready wear, yes, WW

O'BRIEN, Alice, wife, female, white, 29, md at 24, no, yes, born Nebraska, both parents Nebraska O'BRIEN, Danny, son, male, white, 4, s, no, yes, born Nebraska, father Iowa, mother Nebraska O'BRIEN, Thomas, son, male, white, 1 8/12, s, no, yes, born Nebraska, father Iowa, mother Nebraska

MAHONEY, Jack, b in law, male, white, 14, s, yes, yes, born Nebraska, both parents Nebraska

- His Social Security Number was 507-20-7103 issued before 1951 in Omaha, Douglas Co., NE. ²⁴² Last residence: 68154 Omaha, Douglas, NE.
- His obituary was published in the Omaha World Herald on 2 Jan 2003 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States.²⁴⁵

O'BRIEN-Dan B., age 76 yrs. Survived by wife, Elizabeth (Bette) O'Brien; children and spouses, Mary Elizabeth Ault, Brentwood, MO, James D. and Michele O'Brien, Omaha, Joan T. O'Brien, Minneapolis, MN, Thomas F. and Dawn O'Brien, Omaha, Michael D. and Elizabeth O'Brien, St. Paul, MN; 13 grandchildren; brother, Fr. Thomas F. O'Brien, Omaha.

SERVICES Sat. 10 am, St. Robert

Bellarmine Church. Interment Calvary Cemetery. VISITATION begins Fri.

4 pm with WAKE SERVICE 7 pm at St. Robert Bellarmine Church. Family prefers memorials to Creighton Prep, St. Robert Bellarmine Building Fund or your favorite charity.

John A. Gentleman Mortuaries

72nd Street Chapel 1010 N. 72nd Street

391-1684

- **162.** Maryan Louise MOLSEED (Basil Anthony MOLSEED ⁵, Anthony D. MOLSEED ⁴, Bridget LANGAN ³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 13 Jul 1935 and died on 23 Aug 2005 in Palm Coast, Flagler, Florida, United States at age 70.
- **165.** Lila B. DIXON (*Leo Joseph DIXON*⁵, *Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE*⁴, *Susan LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born on 15 Aug 1914 in Wall, Pennington, South Dakota, United States and died on 10 May 1982 in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska, United States at age 67.

General Notes: SS#: 505-76-2378

Issued in: Nebraska Birth date: Aug 15, 1914 Death date: Jun 1982 Residence code: Nebraska

ZIP Code of last known residence: 68104 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Omaha, Nebraska

Lila married **Augustine Leroy DESMOND**. Augustine was born on 27 Dec 1904 and died in Feb 1972 at age 67.

166. Norris DIXON (Leo Joseph DIXON⁵, Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE⁴, Susan LANGAN³, James², Unknown¹) was born on 6 Sep 1927 in Wall, Pennington, South Dakota, United States and died on 3 Jun 1989 in Kennewick, Benton, Washington, United States at age 61.

General Notes: SS#: 503-20-6144

Issued in: South Dakota Birth date: Sep 6, 1927 Death date: Jun 1989

ZIP Code of last known residence: 99337 Primary location associated with this ZIP Code:

Kennewick, Washington

168. Mary Angeline DWYER (Cecelia Ellen DIXON⁵, Margaret "Maggie" LOGUE ⁴, Susan LANGAN³, James ², Unknown ¹) was born on 14 Aug 1917²²⁰ and died on 16 Dec 1999 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States ²²⁰ at age 82.

Noted events in her life were:

• She had a Social Security Number in 1953 in Iowa, United States. ²²⁰ Last residence and benefit: 51104 Sioux City, Woodbury, IA

Mary married **Walter Henry COACHER**. Walter was born on 19 Oct 1909²⁴⁶ and died on 28 Oct 1979 in Sioux City, Woodbury, Iowa, United States at age 70.

Noted events in his life were:

 He had a Social Security Number before 1951 in Iowa, United States. ²⁴⁶ Last residence and benefit: 51104 Sioux City, Woodbury, IA Death: Nov. 1979

181. Ila COSTELLO (*Raymond E COSTELLO*⁵, *John Joseph COSTELLO*⁴, *Mary LANGAN*³, *James*², *Unknown*¹) was born in 1920 and died on 13 May 1943 at age 23.

- 1. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- 2. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), James Langden household, page 41, stamped page 231, dwelling 339, family 330.
- 3. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
 - 4. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, Page 197.
- 5. Iowa. Crawford County, Crawford County Cemetery Records (Ancestry.com. Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 100.
- 6. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
- 7. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.) Iowa. Clinton County, *1870 U. S. Census, population schedule* (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- 8. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
- 9. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Hugh Langan household, city of Vail, West Side Township, enumeration district 66, supervisor's district 4, page 20, dwelling 56, family 56.
- 10. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Sidney McGarvey household, Vail Town, Westside Township, enumerator district 72, supervisor district 10, sheet 8b, dwelling 184, family 185.
- 11. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Hugh Swaney household, ED 294, SD 1, page 9, stamped page 266, dwelling 77, family 77.
 - 12. Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 13. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.), Barney Sweeney household, ED 408, sheet 2a, dwelling 21.
- 14. Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Timothy Sweeney household, ED 34, SD 2, sheet 8b, dwelling 154, family 154.
- 15. Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Mary Donahoe household, ED 2, SD 2, sheet 15a, dwelling 289, family 290.
- 16. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Hugh Swaney household, ED 294, SD 1, page 9, stamped page 266, dwelling 80, family 80.
- 17. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Edward Dugan household, ED 33, SD 5, sheet 4b, dwelling 102, family 104.
- 18. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.), Bernard Langan household, Washington Twp., page 13, written page 53, line 38-40, dwelling 90, family 90.
- 19. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Barney Langdon household, Washington Twp, page 16, dwelling 100, family 100.
- 20. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Hugh Langan household, city of Vail, West Side Township, enumeration district 66, supervisor's district 4, page 20, dwelling 57, family 57.
- 21. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Barney Langan household, Vail Town, Westside Township, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 4A, dwelling 79, family 79.

- 22. Standard Atlas of Crawford County, Iowa. Including a Plat Book of the Villages, Cities and Towships of the County. (Compiled and Published by Geo. A Olgle and Co., Publishers and Engravers, 134 Van Buren St, Chicago, 1908.)
- 23. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Bessie Langan household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 4b, line 78-83, dwelling 94.
 - 24. The Crawford County, Iowa GenWeb Project.
- 25. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), J. J. Hill household, Milford Township, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 94, family 94.
 - 26. Omaha World Herald, Morning paper, page 4.
- 27. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.), Anthony Moley household, page 14, dwelling 91, family 91
- 28. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Anthony Molseed household, Washington Twp, page 15, stamped page 425, dwelling 91, family 91.
- 29. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Anthony Molseed household, ED 65, SD 4, page 65; dwelling 92, family 93.
- 30. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), James M. Glynn household ED 72, SD 10, sheet 7a, dwelling 10, family 10.
- 31. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Bridget Molseed household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 4b, dwelling 89, family 89.
- 32. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, Page 197. Iowa. Crawford County, Crawford County Cemetery Records (Ancestry.com. Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 100. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
- 33. Iowa. Crawford County, Crawford County Cemetery Records (Ancestry.com. Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 100. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
 - 34. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
 - 35. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 199.
- 36. Ancestry.com, South Dakota Death Index, 1905-1955 (South Dakota Department of Health. Index to South Dakota Death Records, 1905-1955. Pierre, SD, USA: South Dakota Department of Health.)
- 37. St. Ann's Parish, *St. Ann's Parish Cemetery*, Tombstone of John C. Molseed. Ancestry.com, *South Dakota Death Index*, 1905-1955 (South Dakota Department of Health. Index to South Dakota Death Records, 1905-1955. Pierre, SD, USA: South Dakota Department of Health.)
 - 38. Centerville Journal, 28 Sep 1939.
- 39. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Daniel Langan household, Camanche P.O., page 218, Dwelling 108, familly 111.
- 40. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Daniel Langan household, ED 300, SD 1, page 5, line 44-50, dwelling 46, family 48.
- 41. Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Daniel Langan household, ED 9, SD 12, sheet 20A, 2nd ward.
- 42. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 43. Pennsylvania. Philadelphia County, 1850 U. S. Census, schedule I (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Page 324.
 - 44. Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860. (Washington,

- D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.), Daniel Louge household, page 8, dwelling 55, family 55.
- 45. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.), Daniel Logue household, page 14, written page 54, dwelling 94, family 94.
- 46. Iowa. Clinton County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Daniel Logue household, ED 293, SD 1, page 3, stamped page 253, dwelling 19, family 19.
- 47. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.), Daniel Logue household, ED 408, SD blank, sheet 2a, dwelling 24.
- 48. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Mary Costello household, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 3b, dwelling 71, family 71.
 - 49. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145.
- 50. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), James Costello household, ED 65, SD 4, page 10, dwelling 86, family 87.
 - 51. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
 - 52. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145.
- 53. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 479-80-2449. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
- 54. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 479-80-2449. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145.
- 55. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 503-32-3196; Issued in SD before 1951. Last residence 57730 Custer, Custer, SD.
- 56. The California Department of Health Services Office, *California Death Records Index* (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi), James T. Langan record no. 552104589.
- 57. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), Thomas Duffy household, ED 61, SD 4, page 22, dwelling 92, family 96.
- 58. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Thomas Duffy household, township of Westside, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 3a, dwelling 61, family 61.
- 59. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), Mary Duffy household, ED 89, SD 10, page 6b, dwelling 156, family 156.
- 60. *Iowa Cemetery Records* (Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Cemeteries i n Muscatine County; Cemeteries in Lee County; Cemeteries i n Van Buren County Cemeteries in Davis County. Washington, D.C.:n.p.), Page 35.
- 61. Standard Atlas of Crawford County, Iowa. Including a Plat Book of the Villages, Cities and Towships of the County. (Compiled and Published by Geo. A Olgle and Co., Publishers and Engravers, 134 Van Buren St, Chicago, 1908.) Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 62. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.) Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)

- 63. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), James Duffy household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 3B, line 58-59, dwelling 64, family 64.
- 64. McHenry, Kathy, Naval Deaths in the First World War (McHenry, Kathy. Naval Deaths in the First World War. [database online] Orem, UT: Ancestry, Inc., 1999.)
- 65. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Florence Allender record no. 480-80-3717. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
 - 66. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Florence Allender record no. 480-80-3717.
- 67. Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), J. J. Hill household, ED 73, SD 10, sheet 6a, stamped page 123, dwelling 108, family 109.
- 68. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Elizabeth Hill household, ED 72, SD blank, page 14a, stamped page 238, 119 Dyer Street, dwelling 38, family 39.
- 69. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Elizabeth Hill household, ED 28-38, SD 7, sheet 6a, ward 3, block 124, 2611 Cass, dwelling 76, family 88.
 - 70. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), Page 8, column 8, VAIL.
- 71. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6.
 - 72. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 8, column 1.
- 73. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburg P.O., line 108, dwelling 9, family8. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6. Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa), page 8, column 1.
- 74. Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 2, stamped page 632, Greensburgh P.O., line 1-8, dwelling 9, family 8.
- 75. Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Hill household, page 1-2, stamped page 418, line 36-40, 1-6, dwelling 6, family 6.
- 76. Banks, Ray, WWI Civilian Draft Registrations (Banks, Ray, comp. World War I Civilian Draft Registrations. [database on-line] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000.), Clem Bernard Hill record, roll 1642994.
- 77. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), Clem B. Hill boarder, ED 89, SD 10 sheet 2b, dwelling 47, family 47.
 - 78. Norm Prince, Email to Liz Ault, 26 Sep 2005 transcription provided.
- 79. Heafey & Heafey Mortuary (Currently called Heafey Heafey Hoffmann Dworak), Funeral Card for James J. Hill. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), J. J. Hill household, Milford Township, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 94, family 94. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 80. Heafey & Heafey Mortuary (Currently called Heafey Heafey Hoffmann Dworak), Funeral Card for James J. Hill.
- 81. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Frances Dougherty record no. 507-03-0003. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), J. J. Hill household, Milford Township, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 7B, dwelling 94, family 94.
 - 82. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Frances Dougherty record no. 507-03-0003.
- 83. Ancestry.com, *World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards*, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.), John Matthew Dougherty record, roll 1642293.

- 84. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.)
- 85. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Dougherty record no. 478-18-2759. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.) Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
 - 86. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Dougherty record no. 478-18-2759.
 - 87. Omaha World Herald, Obituary for Elizabeth Langan Hill lists him as Matt Dougherty.
- 88. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Bryan ODonnell household, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 4A, dwelling 77, family 77.
- 89. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Bryan O Donnell household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 5A, dwelling 101, family 101.
- 90. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), Bryan O'Donnell household, ED 89, SD 10, sheet 5B, dwelling 125, family 125.
- 91. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Brian O'Donnell household, ED 33, SD 5, sheet 6A, dwelling 139, family 141.
- 92. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.) Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Vincent ODonnell record no. 484-14-4269. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 93. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Vincent ODonnell record no. 484-14-4269.
- 94. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), Vincent O'Donnell household, ED 89, SD 10, sheet 5B, dwelling 126, family 126.
- 95. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), James McAndrews household, ED 66, SD 4, page 20, Bergen Street, dwelling 58, family 58.
- 96. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), James R. McAndrews household, ED 72, sheet 2B, Vail Town, dwelling 40, family 40.
- 97. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Elizabeth McAndrews household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 3B, dwelling 73, family 73.
 - 98. Bill Dolezal, Email to Liz Ault, 1 Oct 2006.
- 99. Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.) Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.) Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910).
 - 100. Iowa. Crawford County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- 101. Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.)
- 102. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), R.C. Moleseed household, ED 66, SD 10, sheet 9a, dwelling 121, family 121.
- 103. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900). Nebraska, Certificate of Birth (Certificate of Birth, Mary Elizabeth O'Brien, 3 Jun 1955, State of Nebraska Department of Health. Certified Copy in possession of author.), Death Certificate of Elizabeth Molseed #95225.

- 104. *The Vail Observer*, Transcribed by Sue Broadbooks and emailed to Liz Ault 16 Dec 2004. Nebraska, *Certificate of Birth* (Certificate of Birth, Mary Elizabeth O'Brien, 3 Jun 1955, State of Nebraska Department of Health. Certified Copy in possession of author.), Death Certificate of Elizabeth Molseed #95225.
 - 105. The Vail Observer, Transcribed by Sue Broadbooks and emailed to Liz Ault 16 Dec 2004.
- 106. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Elizabeth Molseed household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 1a, town of Vail, Hudson Ave., dwelling 15, family 15.
- 107. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Elizabeth R. Molseed, ED 115, SD, 2, sheet 5b, ward 10, precinct 10, 5120 Burt Street, dwelling 115, family 117.
- 108. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Elizabeth Molseed household, ED 113, SD 7, sheet 1a, ward 10, 5120 Birt Street, dwelling 2, family 2.
- 109. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1910 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900). Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [Idatabase online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 110. Nebraska. Douglas County, 1910 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Loise M. Hatch household, ED 23, SD 2, ward 4, precinct 1, 117 N. 20th Street, dwelling 44, family 77.
 - 111. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900).
 - 112. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Regina Molseed record no. 505-01-6554.
- 113. Ancestry.com, *South Dakota Births*, *1856-1903* (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 [database online]. Provo, UT: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2003. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Birth Records With Birth Dates Over 100 Years. South Dakota Department of Health, 19--), Regina Molseed record, mother Elizabeth Byrnes, father Robert Molseed, filed 14 April 1956. Ancestry.com, *SSDI Social Security Death Index* (Ancestry.com), Regina Molseed record no. 505-01-6554.
- 114. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Margaret Kerrigan record no. 505-86-4037.
 - 115. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Margaret Kerrigan record no. 505-86-4037.
- 116. South Dakota. Turner County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), James A. Molseed household, ED 3, SD 2, sheet 4b, Turner Twp. ex. Davis Village, line 69-76, dwelling 69, family 71.
- 117. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.), James Molseed household, ED 420, sheet 9 (8)b, dwelling 105, family 105.
- 118. South Dakota. Mennehaha County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James Molseed residence, ED 203, sheet 2a, dwelling 28, family 28.
- 119. The California Department of Health Services Office, *California Death Records Index* (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi).
- 120. Ancestry.com, *South Dakota Marriage Certificates*, 1905-1949 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 (database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Marriage Index, 1905-1949. South Dakota Department of Health, Pierre, South Dakota).
- 121. Ancestry.com, South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 (database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Marriage Index, 1905-1949. South Dakota Department of Health, Pierre, South Dakota), Ann Esther Molseed record, age 32, marriage county Minnehaha, county of residence Minnehaha, post office Sioux Falls.
- 122. South Dakota. Turner County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), James A. Molseed household, ED 3, SD 2, sheet 4b, Turner Twp. ex. Davis Village, line 69-76, dwelling 69, family 71. South Dakota. Turner County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.) Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James Molseed record no. 504-16-3036.
 - 123. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James Molseed record no. 504-16-3036.

- 124. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Molseed record no. 504-16-3036.
- 125. Ancestry.com, *South Dakota Marriage Certificates*, 1905-1949 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 [database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Marriage Index, 1905-1949. South Dakota Department of Health, Pierre, South Dakota), John A. Molseed and Martha A. Janish record, marriage county Davison, county of residence Minnehaha, post office, Sioux Falls.
 - 126. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Martha Molseed record no. 504-01-9123.
- 127. South Dakota. Turner County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), James A. Molseed household, ED 3, SD 2, sheet 4b, Turner Twp. ex. Davis Village, line 69-76, dwelling 69, family 71. Ancestry.com, South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 [database online]. Provo, UT: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2003. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Birth Records With Birth Dates Over 100 Years. South Dakota Department of Health, 19--), Lila Marie Molseed record, mother Nellie Mcerlain, father James Augustus Molseed, filed 9 Feb 1942.
- 128. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Clyde Molseed record no. 503-07-5837. South Dakota. Turner County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), James A. Molseed household, ED 3, SD 2, sheet 4b, Turner Twp. ex. Davis Village, line 69-76, dwelling 69, family 71. Ancestry.com, South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 [database online]. Provo, UT: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2003. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Birth Records With Birth Dates Over 100 Years. South Dakota Department of Health, 19--), Clyde Augustus Molseed record, mother Nellie Macarelen, father James A. Molseed, recorded 21 Nov 1941.
 - 129. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Clyde Molseed record no. 503-07-5837.
- 130. National Archives and Records Administration, *U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records*, 1938-1946 (National Archives and Records Administration. U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 [database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2005. Original data: Electronic Army Serial Number Merged File, 1938-1946 [Archival Database]; World War II Army Enlistment Records; Records of the National Archives and Records Administration, Record Group 64; National Archives at College Park, College Park, MD.), James E. Molseed.
- 131. The California Department of Health Services Office, California Death Records Index (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi), Daniel D. Molseed record.
 - 132. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery, Tombstone of John C. Molseed.
- 133. South Dakota. Turner County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), John C. Molseed household, ED 3, SD 2, sheet 4b, Turner Twp. ex. Davis Village, line 77-83, dwelling 70, family 72.
 - 134. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery, Susie Molseed tombstone.
- 135. Ancestry.com, South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 [database online]. Provo, UT: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2003. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Birth Records With Birth Dates Over 100 Years. South Dakota Department of Health, 19--), Merl A. Molseed record, mother Susie Flynn, father John Molseed, filed 14 May 1931. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 136. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.), Anthony D. Molseed household, ED 408, SD 1, sheet 5a, family 65.
- 137. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.), Antony Molseed household, ED 228, SD 312, sheet 3A, dwelling 55, family 56.
 - 138. Centerville Journal.
 - 139. Robert Molseed, Email to Liz Ault, 29 Apr 2008.
 - 140. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 506-12-3643.
 - 141. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Geraldine Molseed record.
 - 142. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 504-14-9563.
- 143. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Rita M. Molseed record no. 507-01-6642.

- 144. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Rita M. Molseed record no. 507-01-6642.
- 145. A History of Crawford County, Iowa, Call number F627.C8 H57 1987 (Dallas, Tex.: Curtis Media Corp., c1987), Page 277 from T130 "History of St. Ann's Catholic Church, 1878-1985".
- 146. South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Dan J. Logue household, ED 235, SD 312, sheet 5a, dwelling 27, family 28.
 - 147. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Daniel Logue record no. 503-28-2173.
 - 148. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Victor Logue record no. 504-26-0300.
- 149. South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Bessie Kuck record no. 504-36-0569.
 - 150. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Bessie Kuck record no. 504-36-0569.
 - 151. South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
 - 152. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Glenwood P. Logue record no. 504-18-2026.
- 153. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.), Bernard Carr household, ED 229, SD 1, sheet 1b, dwelling 12, family 12.
- 154. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Carr record no. 503-10-6602. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 155. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), John Carr record no. 503-10-6602.
- 156. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.)
- 157. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.) Ancestry.com, *SSDI Social Security Death Index* (Ancestry.com), Emmett A. Carr record no. 503-05-5452.
 - 158. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Emmett A. Carr record no. 503-05-5452.
- 159. South Dakota. Turner County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.) Ancestry.com, *SSDI Social Security Death Index* (Ancestry.com), Hugh Carr record no. 503-05-3203.
 - 160. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Hugh Carr record no. 503-05-3203.
- 161. South Dakota. Clay County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives), Michael Kilbride household, ED 112, SD ??, sheet 7a, dwelling 4, family 4.
- 162. South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Frank W. Logue household, ED 234, SD 312, sheet 10b, dwelling 203, family 204.
 - 163. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Dorothy MARQUARDT record no. 503-20-3478.
- 164. South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Francis W. Logue record no. 504-05-7546.
 - 165. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Francis W. Logue record no. 504-05-7546.
- 166. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.), John J. Flynn household, ED 65, SD 4, page 10, dwelling 85, family 86.
- 167. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), John J. Flynn household, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 3b, dwelling 74, family 74.

- 168. Linda Martin, Email to Liz Ault, 21 Aug 2003.
- 169. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Harry Waack record no. 478-46-9584.
- 170. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com). Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 171. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com).
- 172. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Leonard J. OBRIEN record no. 712-07-4532.

 Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 173. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Leonard J. OBRIEN record no. 712-07-4532.
- 174. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), John J. Costello household, ED 65, SD 10 (or 80), sheet 7a, dwelling 111, family 116.
- 175. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), John J. Costello household, ED 82, SD 10, sheet 1b, Vail town, dwelling 26, family 26.
 - 176. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, Page 147.
- 177. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 178. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 179. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900). St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
 - 180. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 478-28-4625. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
- 181. Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978, page 145. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 182. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
 Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- 183. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
 - 184. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 478-64-6024. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.
- 185. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900), Hugh Costello household, ED 86?, SD 10, sheet 4b, dwelling 55, family 55.
 - 186. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), 570-26-8287.
 - 187. Scott County Cemetary Records 1820-1978, 570-26-8287.
- 188. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Harry Allender household, ED 5, SD 33, sheet 5B, dwelling 137, family 139 Vail town.
- 189. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Harry Allender record no. 478-05-0072. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft

Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)

- 190. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Harry Allender record no. 478-05-0072.
- 191. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920).
- 192. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James J. Allender record no. 485-30-4126.
 - 193. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), James J. Allender record no. 485-30-4126.
 - 194. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 195. Banks, Ray, WWI Civilian Draft Registrations (Banks, Ray, comp. World War I Civilian Draft Registrations. [database on-line] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000.), James Joseph Hill record, roll 1642994.
- 196. Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920), James J. Hill household, ED 89, SE 10, sheet 2B, line 98-100, dwelling 53, family 53.
- 197. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), James J. Hill household, ED 28-39, SD 7, sheet 13a, 3rd ward, block 141, 318 Lincoln Blvd., dwelling 189, family 229.
 - 198. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mabel Hill record no. 508-36-4229.
- 199. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mabel Hill record no. 508-36-4229. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault, I was there when she died.
 - 200. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault, I was there when she was buried.
- 201. Iowa. Crawford County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.), Charles Dugan household, Vail city, Westside township, ED 72, SD 10, sheet 12a, dwelling 251, family 252.
- 202. Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910), Chas. Dugan household, ED 82, SD 10, Sheet 165A & B, Line 50-56, dwelling 88, family 88.
 - 203. Omaha World Herald, Page 24D.
 - 204. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mary Morrison record no. 505-22-3193.
- 205. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mary Morrison record no. 505-22-3193. Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998 (Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998. [database online] Provo, UT:Ancestry.com, 2001. Original data: State of Florida. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998. Florida: Florida Health Department, Office of Vital Records, 1998), Mary Phyllis Morrison record.
 - 206. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault.
- 207. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Frances M. Bollinger record 471-54-9110. Bill Dolezal, Email to Liz Ault, 1 Oct 2006.
 - 208. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Frances M. Bollinger record 471-54-9110.
 - 209. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), William F. Bollinger record no. 504-24-0341.
- 210. Bill Dolezal, Email to Liz Ault, 1 Oct 2006. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Anna Dolezal record no. 513-48-8408.
- 211. Nebraska. Douglas County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.) Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Edward Kerrigan record no. 712-01-5703. Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
 - 212. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Edward Kerrigan record no. 712-01-5703.

- 213. Nebraska. Douglas County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.), Edward M. Kerrigan household, ED 137, SD 7, sheet 6a, ward 12, 3327 Ames Ave., dwelling 97, family 91.
- 214. South Dakota. Mennehaha County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Clyde Molseed household, ED 203, sheet 2a, dwelling 35, familly 35.
 - 215. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Estella M. Molseed record no. 565-20-6378.
- 216. The California Department of Health Services Office, *California Death Records Index* (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi), Estella Mae Molseed record. Ancestry.com, *SSDI Social Security Death Index* (Ancestry.com), Estella M. Molseed record no. 565-20-6378.
 - 217. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Joseph K. Molseed record no. 504-07-9398.
- 218. Ancestry.com, South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 (database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Marriage Index, 1905-1949. South Dakota Department of Health, Pierre, South Dakota), Urban Molseed and Sara Leahy, county of residence Minnehaha, marriage county Turner, Post office Sioux Falls.
 - 219. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Sara E. Molseed record no. 504-05-9869.
 - 220. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Mary Coacher record no. 497-40-9834.
 - 221. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Leonard Kuck record no. 504-03-3971.
- 222. Jack Moselle, Email to Liz Ault, 27 May 2002. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Verna L. Logue record 503-05-7259.
 - 223. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Verna L. Logue record 503-05-7259.
- 224. Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), John Costello household, ED 65, sheet 7a, dwelling 111, family 116.
- 225. Iowa. Clinton County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James M. Martin household, ED 34, SD 91, sheet 8b, family 57.
- 226. Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), James Martin household, ED 21, SD 11, sheet 9a, dwelling 236, family 242.
 - 227. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Marguerite Feldpausch record no. 720-16-2980.
- 228. Iowa. Clinton County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- 229. Iowa. Clinton County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Harry Martin record no. 482-05-2698.
 - 230. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Harry Martin record no. 482-05-2698.
- 231. Iowa. Clinton County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Alice R. Hill record no. 483-05-1258.
 - 232. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Alice R. Hill record no. 483-05-1258.
- 233. Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Josephine McDonnell record no. 484-12-1128.
 - 234. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Josephine McDonnell record no. 484-12-1128.
- 235. Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx). Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Francis T. Martin record no. 478-20-2083.
 - 236. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Francis T. Martin record no. 478-20-2083.
- 237. Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), John T. Lynch household, ED 24-33, SD 5, sheet 3a, West Side Township, dwelling 62, family 64. St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.

- 238. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Louis P. Morrison record no. 524-05-5672. Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998 (Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998. [database online] Provo, UT:Ancestry.com, 2001. Original data: State of Florida. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998. Florida: Florida Health Department, Office of Vital Records, 1998), Louis P. Morrison record.
- 239. Colorado. Denver County, *United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920.* (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.), Louis A. Morrison household, ED 179, SD 1, sheet 2b, 3036 Lawrence Street, dwelling 38, family 41.
- 240. Colorado. Denver County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Agnes L. Phillips household, ED 213, SD 3, sheet 20B, district Y, 3446 Josephine St., dwelling 262, family 265.
 - 241. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Louis P. Morrison record no. 524-05-5672.
 - 242. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Daniel B. O'Brien record no. 507-20-7103.
 - 243. Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault, I was there.
- 244. Missouri. Jackson County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx), Dan B. O'Brien household, ED 119, SD 5, sheet 19a, dwelling 379, family 379.
 - 245. Omaha World Herald, Jan 1, 2003 evening edition.
 - 246. Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com), Walter Coacher record no. 481-07-0532.

- Ancestry.com, Florida Death Index, 1936-1998 (Ancestry.com. Florida Death Index, 1936-1998. [database online] Provo, UT:Ancestry.com, 2001. Original data: State of Florida. Florida Death Index,1877-1998. Florida: Florida Health Department, Office of Vital Records,1998).
- Ancestry.com, South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Births, 1856-1903 [database online]. Provo, UT: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2003. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Birth Records With Birth Dates Over 100 Years. South Dakota Department of Health, 19--).
- Ancestry.com, South Dakota Death Index, 1905-1955 (South Dakota Department of Health. Index to South Dakota Death Records, 1905-1955. Pierre, SD, USA: South Dakota Department of Health.)
- Ancestry.com, South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 (Ancestry.com. South Dakota Marriage Certificates, 1905-1949 [database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2004. Original data: South Dakota Department of Health. South Dakota Marriage Index, 1905-1949. South Dakota Department of Health, Pierre, South Dakota).
- Ancestry.com, SSDI Social Security Death Index (Ancestry.com).
- Ancestry.com, World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 (Ancestry.com. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database online] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2002. National Archives and Records Administration. World War I Selective Service System Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918. M1509, 20,243 rolls. Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration.)
- Ault, Liz, Personal Knowledge of Mary Elizabeth O'Brien Ault.
- Banks, Ray, WWI Civilian Draft Registrations (Banks, Ray, comp. World War I Civilian Draft Registrations. [database on-line] Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000.)
- Bill Dolezal, Email to Liz Ault.
- The California Department of Health Services Office, California Death Records Index (http://vitals.rootsweb.com/ca/death/search.cgi).
- Centerville Journal.
- Colorado. Denver County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Colorado. Denver County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.)
- The Crawford County, Iowa GenWeb Project.
- Heafey & Heafey Mortuary (Currently called Heafey Heafey Hoffmann Dworak).
- A History of Crawford County, Iowa, Call number F627.C8 H57 1987 (Dallas, Tex. : Curtis Media Corp., c1987).
- Iowa Cemetery Records (Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Projec t Administration. Graves Registration Project. Cemeteries i n Muscatine County; Cemeteries in Lee County; Cemeteries i n Van Buren County Cemeteries in Davis County. Washington, D.C.:n.p.)

- Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Clinton County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.)
- Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Eighth Census of the United States, 1860. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1860. M653, 1,438 rolls.)
- Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Clinton County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1870 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1900 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C; National Archives, 1900).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910).

- Iowa. Crawford county, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1910).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 1920).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Iowa. Crawford County, Crawford County Cemetery Records (Ancestry.com. Provo, UT: Ancestry.com, 2000. Original Data: Works Project Administration. Graves Registration Project. Washington, D.C.:n.p.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Tenth Census of the United States, 1880. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1880. T9, 1,454 rolls.)
- Iowa. Crawford County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Twelfth Census of the United States, 1900. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1900. T623, 1854 rolls.)
- Jack Moselle, Email to Liz Ault.
- Linda Martin, Email to Liz Ault.
- McHenry, Kathy, Naval Deaths in the First World War (McHenry, Kathy. Naval Deaths in the First World War. [database online] Orem, UT: Ancestry, Inc., 1999.)
- Missouri. Jackson County, 1930 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- National Archives and Records Administration, U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 (National Archives and Records Administration. U.S. World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946 [database online]. Provo, Utah: MyFamily.com, Inc., 2005. Original data: Electronic Army Serial Number Merged File, 1938-1946 [Archival Database]; World War II Army Enlistment Records; Records of the National Archives and Records Administration, Record Group 64; National Archives at College Park, College Park, MD.)
- Nebraska, Certificate of Birth (Certificate of Birth, Mary Elizabeth O'Brien, 3 Jun 1955, State of Nebraska Department of Health. Certified Copy in possession of author.)

- Nebraska. Douglas County, 1910 U.S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- Nebraska. Douglas County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- Nebraska. Douglas County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fifteenth Census of the United States, 1930 (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1930. T626, 2,667 rolls.)

Norm Prince, Email to Liz Ault.

Old Settlers Who Have Passed Away During the Past Year (Denison, Iowa).

Omaha World Herald.

Parishoners, Saint Ann's Parish 1878-1978.

- Pennsylvania, Westmoreland County, 1860 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D. C.: The National Archives).
- Pennsylvania. Philadelphia County, 1850 U. S. Census, schedule I (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).

Robert Molseed, Email to Liz Ault.

Scott County Cemetary Records 1820-1978.

- South Dakota. Clay County, 1910 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- South Dakota. Mennehaha County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- South Dakota. Turner County, 1900 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives).
- South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- South Dakota. Turner County, 1920 U. S. Census, population schedule (Washington, D.C.: The National Archives, 19xx).
- South Dakota. Turner County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Fourteenth Census of the United States, 1920. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1920. T625, 2,076 rolls.)
- South Dakota. Turner County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.)
- South Dakota. Turner County, United States of America, Bureau of the Census. Thirteenth Census of the United States, 1910. (Washington, D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, 1910. T624, 1,178 rolls.)
- St. Ann's Parish, St. Ann's Parish Cemetery.

Standard Atlas of Crawford County, Iowa. Including a Plat Book of the Villages, Cities and Towships of the County. (Compiled and Published by Geo. A Olgle and Co., Publishers and Engravers, 134 Van Buren St, Chicago, 1908.)

The Vail Observer.